
STOCK-EXCHANGE PRACTICES

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on

yesterday, in room 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Duncan
U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Kean, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order. I be-
lieve Mr. Day was on the stand when the committee adjourned
yesterday afternoon.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Day, will you please resume the stand ?
Mr. DAY. Certainly.

TESTIMONY OF HENRY MASON DAY, SYOSSET, LONG ISLAND
MEMBER OF THE FIRM OF REDMOND & CO., NEW YORK—
Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Day, at the end of the session yesterday you were
asked concerning market letters issued by your firm, and particu-
larly as to whether or not in those market letters it was recommended
to your customers that they trade in the stock of the Libbey-Owens-
Ford Glass Co.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you said you were going to get in touch with

your New York office with a view to ascertaining what the facts
were with respect to that matter, and give us the facts this morning.

Mr. DAY. Mr. Pecora, I have done what I could in that particular
connection. Of course, when I got to the hotel last night it was
rather late, and naturally, this being a holiday m New York, a
majority of our force had gone home. However, I have done the
best I could in that connection, and have had certain papers sent
down to me. I, however, find, in talking directly with that depart-
ment of the firm, that we discontinued all market letters on April 1,
1933.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in the market letters that had been issued prior
to that time, did you find any mention of the Libbey-Owens-Ford
Glass Co.?
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Mr. DAY. Did you say prior to that time?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DAY. Well, I haven't got those letters. But I do not believe

there was such mention.
Mr. PECORA. NOW
Mr. DAY (continuing). I have here what has been gotten up, just

in analysis form.
Mr. PECORA. Have you been able to obtain, as you stated yesterday

afternoon you would undertake to do, copy of a letter or of letters
in connection with the pool in Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co. stock
that was referred to you in your testimony yesterday afternoon?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir. I have here what is known to us as an ex-
change of letters relative to the purchase and distribution of this
stock, dated June 1, 1933.

Mr. PECORA. Will you produce that letter, please ̂
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was there more than one letter, Mr. Day ?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir. There are a number of similar letters, however.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the form of letter that passed between your

firm and the other participants in the pool ?
Mr. DAY. Well, I should like to offer in connection with that let-

ter, Mr. Pecora, a specimen of the letter that went to an individual.
Mr. PECORA. All right. The letter produced by the witness, Mr,

Chairman, I now offer in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A letter dated June 1, 1933, addressed to Kuhn, Loeb & Co., was

marked " Committee Exhibit No. 69, February 22, 1934 ", and will
be found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows:
JUNE 1, 1933

Messrs KUHN, LOEB & Co,
52 William Street, New York, N Y

GENTLEMEN We have purchased for ourselves and associates, including you,
65,000 shares of the common stock without par value, of the Libbey-Owens-
Ford Glass Company, an Ohio Corporation, at the price of $26 50 per share, and
in accordance with previous understanding we confirm your interest in the
above purchase to the extent of 13,500 shares at such price.

We understand that you will leave this stock with us for sale proportionate
with the balance of said 65,000 shares, you to accept the average net avails of
such sales as determined by us in our absolute discretion, less brokerages, taxes,
and other expenses in connection therewith

In connection with our purchase of such 65,000 shares of common stock we
have obtained for ourselves and associates, options to purchase additional shares
of such common stock, as follows*

Up to 20,000 shares on or before July 3,1933, at $27 50
Up to 20,000 shares on or before August 1, 1933, at $28 50 a share
Up to 20,000 shares on or before September 1, 193<3, at $29 50 a share
Up to 20,000 shares on or before October 2, 1933, at $30 50 per share
Such options being, respectively, conditional on the full execution by us of

the preceding option within the period specified
We confirm your interest in the above options to the extent of 4,154 shares

of such common stock out of each of said application of 20,000 shares
And it is understood that to the extent to which we, in our absolute discre-

tion, shall exercise such options the said purchases shall be proportionately
for your account, and that you will promptly make payment on our call for
the shares so purchased for you
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The stock! purchased under such options and remaining unsold shall not
exceed 20,000 shares at any one time

It is understood that any such additional stock purchased ~ by you will like-
wise be left with us for sale proportionately with the other stock purchased
by us under such options, on the same terms provided above with respect to
the original 65,000 shares

It is understood that we shall incur no liability for any action taken here-
under in good faith

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding you will please
confirm your agreement therewith by signing and returning the enclosed
duplicate of this letter

Yours very truly,
REDMOND & Co

Now, Mr. Day, did you receive a reply from Kuhn, Loeb & Co.
to this communication?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; we did.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the reply letter with you?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; I have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you kindly produce it for us 3
Mr. DAY. I have here a letter handed to me from our files as

being the letter.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A letter dated June 5,1913, from Kuhn, Loeb & Co. to Kedmond

& Co. was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 70, February 22, 1934 ",
and will be found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence and marked
committee exhibit no. 70, being on the letterhead of Kuhn, Loeb &
Co., reads as follows:

NEW YOBK, N Y, June 5, 19SS
Messrs REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall Street, New Yo7k, NY
DEAR SIRS We have your letter of June 1, 1933, legaiding Libbey-Owens-

Ford Glass Co common stock, the contents of which letter are in accordance
with our understanding

We are enclosing duplicate copy of your letter, properly signed, and assunng
you of our pleasure in being associated with you in this business, believe us

Yours very truly,
KUHN, LOEB & Co

Senator COUZENS. Does it show who that letter was signed by?
Mr. PECORA. The initials on the left-hand corner of the letter are:

" P.M.S.-B B." Now, Mr. Day, do you know to whom the initials
"P.M.S." refer?

Mr. DAY. I do not. These papers were not gotten up by me
Mr. PECORA. I know that.
Mr. DAY. I know nothing of the formation of those papers.
Mr. PECORA. Possibly Percy M. Stewart, Now, Mr. Day, I notice

that in the letter which you addressed, or that your firm addressed,
to Kuhn, Loeb & Co. under date of June 1, 1933, and which has
been marked " Committee Exhibit No. 69," there is a reference to
what was apparently a firm commitment on behalf of the syndicate
for the purchase of 65,000 shares of the stock of the Libbey-Owens-
Ford Glass Co. at $26.50 per share. It was understood by the par-
ties to this syndicate that that was a firm commitment, wasn't it?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And the commitment was fulfilled by the purchase
of 65,000 shares in behalf of this pool from the Libbey-Owens
Securities Corporation?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know who negotiated that transaction

with the Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation ?
Mr. DAY. Well, my recollection of it is that there were a number

of gentlemen in it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, who were they?
Mr. DAY. Well, there were representatives of this Securities Co,

which is not, as I understand the situation, the Libbey-Owens-Ford
Glass Co.; and there was Mr. Walker, my partner

Mr. PECORA (interposing). By Mr. Walker do you mean Mr
Elisha Walker, one of the partners of Kuhn, Loeb & Co. ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. DAY. Mr. Perry Osborn, my partner. I personally for a long

time had been trying to buy a block of this stock myself. And the
gentlemen representing the Securities Co., which desired to sell this
block of stock, as I understood it, to pay off this big loan which they
liad—there was a gentleman by the name of Mr. Duncan, and Mr.
Auchincloss; and one of the Lehmans I know was in it, but which
one it was I don't remember exactly, or it was some one of their
partners. And I have a recollection, Mr. Pecora, of the name Solvay,
but just what the connection was is very hazy in my mind,

Mr. PECORA NOW, were all of the 80,000 shares which were op-
tioned to the pool by the agreement or pool that was put in evidence
yesterday afternoon, drawn down?

Mr. DAY. Excuse me while my assistant looks that information
up.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DAY. Mr. Pecora, while my assistant is looking it up may I

save your time by mentioning the testimony on yesterday in this re-
spect: That when the chairman asked me on yesterday a question
I made a mistake in my answer. He asked me what the dividend
of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co. was, and I stated: Mr. Chairman,
it is $1. As a matter of fact it is $1.20. You also asked me what
the market price was at the time the option was taken, and accord-
ing to the record which was given to me, and which had been gotten
up very hastily, the opening was $29.

Mr. PECORA. That was on June 1,1933?
Mr. DAY. That is correct. Then you asked me the question:

What was the price of the stock when I would consider that the
distribution was over. You asked me that from the record. Ac-
cording to records that are handed to me, Mr. Chairman, it shows
that the market closed at 32%,

Mr. PECORA. What is the date of that?
Mr. DAY. The date of that, according to this statement now before

me, was September 18.
The CHAIRMAN. Then you were asked what was the low and what

was the high of the stock.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
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The CHAIRMAN. I mean, during the time of the existence of the
pool.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir. Mr. Chairman, I do not think that this state-
ment represents it, because I think the testimony that was given
on yesterday, or at least the suggestion was made on papers which
I think Mr. Pecora had, but which I did not have, showed the high
at one time was 37 and the low was 21. I think we said that we
haven't got that figure here.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU said a low of 21. When it got to 211 believe
you said you bought 1,000 shares for your syndicate.

Mr. DAY. NO, sir. I started buying, I think my record will show,
at around 28, and bought all the way down to 21, and bought some
20,000-odd shares.

Mr. PECORA. Were those purchases for the account of the pool?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or were they for your individual account ?
Mr. DAY. AS you asked me on yesterday, they were for the

account of the syndicate. Then you asked me whether they were
distributed at a higher price, or at a profit, as I understood, and
I said I didn't know but I hoped so I think that was what I
testified.

Mr. PECORA. Well, have you since been able to learn whether
the distribution of the Stock that you bought during the market
movement for the pool, from 28 down to 21, was distributed at
higher prices?

Mr. DAY. I have not attempted to, and it would take a great deal
of time to do it.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have referred to four or five gentlemen as hav-
ing conducted the negotiations with the officers of the Libbey-Owens
Securities Corporation, as a result of which the pool obtained this
option on June 1, last.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I presume there was a meeting of those various

gentlemen who became eventually pool participants, and an agree-
ment was reached at that meeting with respect to the formation of
this pool or syndicate.

Mr. DAY. I do not think in this particular instance that that is so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how did those three or four or five gentlemen

come-together and go to the offices of the Libbey-Owens Securities
Corporation with a view to negotiating for the obtaining of this
option? They did not go as independent agents, did they I

Mr. DAY. INO. I think my mind is clouded or confused on your
question. What I wanted to convey was—and the question that you
asked me before was—" Who took up these negotiations? " and I
gave you what my recollection of it was. I understand now you are
asking, although I am probably wrong: " Did the syndicate members
as a group go into these negotiations ? "

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DAY. NO, sir; I don't think they did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you stated that the negotiations which led to the

obtaining of this option were conducted in behalf of the group by
three or four persons, whose names you gave.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr, PECORA. For instance, you mentioned Mr. Elisha Walker, of
Kuhn, Loeb & Co.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you mentioned one of the partners of Lehman

Bros.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And yourself.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And I think one other gentleman. Now, there must

have been conferences prior to the time when you gentlemen went
to the Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation and negotiated for this
option, at which you met, discussed the matter, and agreed to form
the pool, and tried to obtain the options. Isn't that so ?

Mr. DAY. I think that is so, as far as it goes, and naturally, any-
thing you say is so, but what I was trying to make clear was that
I did not think, as an illustration, that all the pool members, or
syndicate members rather, did go. I mean that I have no recollec-
tion of ever seeing Mr. Chrysler there, for instance, and I have no
recollection of seeing Mr. Kennedy there.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have mentioned the names of three or four in-
dividuals who did that.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Those three or four individuals, before they pre-

sented themselves to the officers of the Libbey-Owens Securities Cor-
poration, must have met and had conferences among themselves, I
take it.

Mr. DAY. They did.
Mr. PECORA. In which they finally determined to organize this

pool and to try to obtain this option from the Libbey-Owens Secu-
rities Corporation.

Mr. DAY. There is no question about that. I recollect endless
meetings.

Mr. PECORA. Who took the initiative in calling together those con-
ferences?

Mr. DAY. (The Witness pauses as if trying to recall the matter.)
Mr. PECORA. YOU see what I am trying to get at, Mr. Day, is
Mr. DAY (interposing). I appreciate it, and I am trying to give

the information, and was just trying to recall it.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). What I am trying to do is to get the

genesis of this pool.
Mr. DAY. Yes; and I appreciate exactly what you want, and in my

limited vocabulary am trying to get together language to convey
to you exactly what I believe you want.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Please do so.
Mr. DAY. I think I was the originator of the idea that this stock

was ridiculously undervalued. And I think I conveyed that idea,
as I remember it, to Mr. Elisha Walker, of Kuhn, Loeb & Co.; and
1 think through Mr. Elisha Walker, as my recollection of it now
is, through his former association and connection and his knowledge
of the ramifications of this investment trust, and his close acquaint-
anceship with the gentlemen who were in that trust, may be said to
have been the one who was the father of the origination of the syndi-
cate to liquidate this loan for those gentlemen.
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Mr. PECORA. TO liquidate a loan for the investment trust called
Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, somebody had knowledge of the fact that the

Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation had a Joan which was matur-
ing, and conceived the idea of approaching them with a view to
taking off their hands this large block of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass
Co. stock. Is that right ?

Mr. DAY. That is correct
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Walker engineered the details of the trans-

actions or negotiations with the Libbey-Owens Securities Corpora-
tion?

Mr. DAY. I think so
Senator COUZENS. I suppose the idea was conceived m altruism
Mr. DAY. Well, Senator Couzens, very few of these things are, but

this one happened to be that, to have an altruistic note in the results.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Day, you very frankly said on yesterday before

this committee that the pool was organized avowedly for the purpose
of redistributing the stock that you hoped to get under option at
higher prices and hence at a profit.

Mr. DAY. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that is what most pools are organized for.
Mr. DAY. I believe so I have always heard that they were. I do

not know what a pool means, and I do not think anybody else does;
nevertheless, that is certainly the conception of anything of the kind.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it is quite singular that no one knows what
the meaning of a " pool" is, and yet lots of persons are willing to
discuss pools very freely in a manner that indicates some under-
standing of the term.

Mr. DAY. Well, I have been there a very short time, but have heard
men who have been there for as long as 25 years attempt to tell what
a pool is, and yet when they got all through with their statement I
did not know what it was.

The CHAIRMAN. This was not a new issue of stock, was it^ This
was old stock held by this investment trust.

Mr. DAY. NO, sir; it was not new stock
Mr. PECORA. Someone has suggested that a pool is something in

which the public gets drowned [Laughter ]
Mr. DAY. Well, I have heard that the word " gigilo " has been ap-

plied to jiggling, and that people get drowned in it, perhaps both.
Mr. PECORA YOU mean jiggling in the market $
Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, did this pool—and I will

continue to call it a " pool " because it is the popular term.
Mr. DAY. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you first right there. Do you know the

amount of this loan that was to be taken up ?
Mr. DAY. Mr. Chairman, I don't know. It was purely hearsay,

and I have never seen the figures I have heard it discussed a great
many times.

Mr. PECORA. I notice, Mr Day, that m the correspondence which
passed between your firm and Kuhn, Loeb & Co., and which has
been offered in evidence here this morning, there is no mention made
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of any margin which Kuhn, Loeb & Co as a participant in the
pool1, or syndicate, was required to put up. Is that true also of the
other participants ?

Mr. DAY (after getting a paper from Mr. Gibson). I think, Mr.
Pecora, on the second page, breaking in there, you will find:

And it is understood that to the extent to which we in our absolute discretion
shall exercise such options, such purchases shall be proportionately for your
account, and that you will promptly make payment on our call for the shares
so purchased for you

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Day, were the letters that were sent to the
other pool participants by your firm similar in form to this one
marked " Committee Exhibit No. 68 ", and which was sent to Kuhny
Loeb & Co., except for such details as would indicate the extent
of the particular participation?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; that is as I stated it to you.
Mr. PECORA. That was the form of the letter that was used ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were any members of the pool actually called

upon during the life of the operations and trading by the pool under
this option, required to put up any cash as a matter of fact ?

Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what was that due to, and what circumstances

or facts were present during the life of the pool which rendered it
unnecessary for any pool participant to actually put up any cash
during the pool operations, although the pool closed with a profit
of close to $400,000, and traded in over 1,000,000 shares of the stock?

Mr. DAY. Will you let me get that record ?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. DAY. Rather than have a repetition of the statement herer

may I have Mr. Gibson give this information to you, as he holds
all the papers on the matter?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And suppose we now have Mr. Gibson sworn*
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Gibson, please stand, hold up your right

hand, and be sworn :
You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under inves-
tigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. GIBSON. I do.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK J. GIBSON, AUDITOR OF REDMOND & CO.,
NEW YORK CITY

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Gibson, please give your full name for the
record.

Mr. GIBSON. Frank J. Gibson.
Mr. PECORA. Where do you live?
Mr. GIBSON. New York City.
Mr. PECORA. Well, New York City is not a small place, and that

address would be rather indefinite.
Mr. GIBSON. 1501 Undercliff Avenue.
Senator COUZENS. What is your occupation?
Mr. GIBSON. Auditor with Redmond & Co.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with the brokerage

firm of Redmond & Co.?
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Mr. GIBSON. Seven years.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you answer the question which I last ad-

dressed to Mr. Day and which in the interest of conserving time he
has referred to you to answer?

Mr. GIBSON. I can.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please proceed to do so ?
Mr. GIBSON. At the end of the first day
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you mean the first day of the life

of this option?
Mr. GIBSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was when, June 1, 193S ?
Mr. GIBSON. June 2, according to our books, and we are always

one day late in posting.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. GIBSON. The account had a net short position in it of approxi-

mately 40,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you mean by that that on June 2, the day

after this option was given to the pool by the Libbey-Owens Securi-
ties Corporation, the account had sold against that option to the
extent of 40,000 shares?

Mr. GIBSON. Net.
Mr. PECORA. That is, it had both bought and sold, but it had a

short position of 40,000 shares on June 2.
Mr. GIBSON. I t had sold 40,000 shares in excess of its purchases.
Mr. PECORA. Which was a short position against the option ?
Mr. GIBSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did that short position give a profit to the pool

under the option?
Mr. GIBSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much? You can give us the approximate

figure if you have it.
Mr. GIBSON. I know that the original take-down price is $26 50y

and I can tell approximately by looking at the sales prices.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. GIBSON. That will be close enough for your purposes
Mr. PECORA. Surely. That is why I asked for the approximate

amount.
Mr. GIBSON I will say roughly $100,000.
Mr. PECORA. From that time on was the trading conducted on

behalf of this pool under this option of a character that enabled
the pool to make such profits as to cause it to take down the s^ock
under this option and pay for it out of the proceeds of the saleh it
had already made against the option ?

Mr. GIBSON. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And that is the way it operated throughout?
Mr. GIBSON. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Hence it was never necessary at any time for the pool,

or any of its participants, to put up a single penny, is that rights
Mr. GIBSON That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The moneys that they used to draw down stock under

the option were moneys that they had made currently in the market
through their trading in the stock against the option.
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Mr. GIBSON. Not moneys that they had made; moneys that they
received as the proceeds of sales.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. GIBSON. A portion of that was money made.
Mr. PECORA. That is the way this pool operated throughout its

entire life.
Mr. GIBSON. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. Who was the manager ?
Mr. PECORA. I think Mr. Day testified that Redmond & Co. were

the managers of the pool. Is that so ?
Mr. DAY. That is correct.
Senator KEAN. I would like to ask some questions. The market

is not such, in the ordinary case, that a pool can operate without
spending a lot of its own money before it takes down the option.
That is true, is it not 2

The CHAIRMAN. They did not have to do it in this case.
Senator KEAN. NO; but there was a great market because they

believed that the eighteenth amendment was going to be repealed.
Mr. PECORA. Senator, the evidence yesterday was that the market

prior to the formation of this pool account was very inactive, and on
the first day after they obtained the option the pool bought and
sold to an extent that left them 40,000 shares short against the option.

Senator KEAN The other side of the thing, as I know the market,
is this. The market for all alcohol stocks or whisky stocks, or stocks
involving m any way drinks, was a very broad market, and a market
in which people were speculating m that kind of stocks.

Mr. PECORA. That is not the evidence with regard to this par-
ticular security, the Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co.

Senator KEAN. I am trying to get into the record what I happen
to know, and that was the reason for the question.

Mr. PECORA. The evidence here yesterday was to the effect that
this particular stock, namely, the common stock of the Libbey-
Owens-Ford Glass Co., was very inactive up to the time of the
formation of this pool and the operation of the trading under this
option.

TESTIMONY OF HENRY MASON DAY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Day, let me ask you this. This stock, the
Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co. stock, was commonly known as one of
the " repeal stocks ", was it not 2

Mr. DAY. By the average person who never took the trouble to
look up what its business was.

Mr. PECORA. That is just what I am coming to. I t was commonly
known as a " repeal stock ", in the belief by those who regarded it as
a repeal stock, that the company did a kind of business that it was
assumed would be made considerably more profitable through the
repeal of the eighteenth amendment. Is not that so?

Mr. DAY. It is a rather hard question to answer the layman's
mind. Of course, the Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co., as I understand
it—I have tried to study it—does not make a bottle of any kind.

Mr. PECORA. And to that extent the public had a wrong impres-
sion concerning this stock being properly a repeal stock, in the sense
m which that term was used. JDon't you know that to be a fact ?
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Mr. DAY. I have heard it said a number of times that that was the
fact.

Mr. PECORA. The public apparently got the notion, from the title
of the company, namely, Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co., that it man-
ufactured, among other things, glass bottles, and proceeded on the
assumption that the business of the company would be considerably
enhanced and made more profitable through the repeal of the eight-
eenth amendment. Was not that the common notion entertained by
the lay public?

Mr. DAY. I thought, from the number of people that have spoken
about it, that it, haying the name " Owens " in it, the average person
on the street, knowing that the Owens-Illinois

Mr. PECORA. The Owens-Illinois Glass Co.?
Mr. DAY. The Owens-Illinois Glass Co. being a big manufac-

turer
Mr. PECORA. I t is a big manufacturer of bottles.
Mr. DAY. And wonderfully administered, with profits rising all

the time—that it was fair to assume that the layman m the street
confused the two.

Mr. PECORA. And got the impression that the Libbey-Owens-Ford
Glass Co. was also engaged in the business of manufacturing bottles,
which business would be considerably enhanced and improved
through the repeal of the eighteenth amendment?

Mr. DAY. I think that is true.
Mr. PECORA. Whereas the fact of the matter is that it was not that

kind of a company That is, it was not engaged in the kind of a
business that would necessarily be enhanced or improved through
the repeal of the eighteenth amendment.

Mr. DAY. That is absolutely true. The intelligentsia of the coun-
try knew that they were making an unbreakable glass, and that
throughout the country there were advertisements by General Motors
and all other outstanding motor companies that they, m their new
models, or old models, had Libbey-Owens unbreakable glass. Fur-
thermore, the backbone or the brains of our country was originating
laws which made it absolutely necessary, when human life could be
spared through having unbreakable glass, that that particular city,
State, or section of the country use nothing but Libbey-Owens glass.

Mr. PECORA. Because it was nonshatterable glass.
Mr. DAY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. But that glass was not used in the manufacture of

bottles?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir; not in any way; according to my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. Did Redmond & Co., for the account of this pool, have

or acquire any option on stock of the Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co.
other than the one that has been put in evidence here ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many other such options did it have?
Mr. DAY. Answering your first question, under date of June 16,

written, I presume, on the stationery of Kuhn-Loeb, noting in the
upper left-hand corner the name Kuhn-Loeb & Co., a letter was
addressed to Redmond & Co., 48 Wall Street, signed by Kuhn-Loeb.
There was a purchase made from the General Motors Corporation.
I produce this letter.
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The CHAIRMAN. Purchased by whom and from whom?
Mr. DAY. Purchased, Mr. Chairman, along the same line as the

first.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that part of the 80,000 shares?
Mr. DAY. NO ; I think this was another.
Mr. PECORA. This was an additional option. I show you what

purports to be a photostatic reproduction of the copy of the letter
you have just handed to me, dated June 16, 1933. Do you recognize
it as being a true and correct copy of the letter received by your
firm from Kuhn-Loeb & Co., bearing that date?

Mr. DAY. Unquestionably, if you say so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU might compare it with your copy so that you

may properly authenticate it.
Mr. DAY (after examining paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the photostatic reproduction of it.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Copy of letter, Kuhn-Loeb & Co., to Eedmond & Co., June 16,

1933, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
71 ", Feb. 22, 1934, and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been marked in evidence as " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 71 ' and reads as follows. I t is on the letter-
head of Kuhn-Loeb & Co. [reading] :

JUNE 16, 1933
Messrs REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall Street, New York, N Y
DEAH SIRS * In accordance with previous understanding, we confirm that we

Ihave purchased for ourselves and associates 25 thousand shares of common
stock, without par value, of Libbey-Owens-Pord Glass Co, an Ohio corporation,
.at the price of $27.50 per share flat, and that in connection with our purchase-
of said 25 thousand shares of said common stock we have obtained options to
purchase additional shares of such common stock as follows

Up to 25 thousand shares on or before July 12, 1933, at a price of $29 per
*hare flat

Up to 15 thousand shares on or before July 28, 1933, at a price of $30 per
^hare flat

All in accordance with letter of agreement dated June 13, 1933, between
<General Motors Corporation and ourselves, copy of which is enclosed

As arranged, the Toledo Trust Co has joined us in this purchase to the extent
of 5 thousand shares, but has no interest in the options referred to above.

We confirm that the balance of the above purchase, that is, 20 thousand
shares, and the options mentioned above, are for account of the associates,
ancludmg you and ourselves, referred to in your letter to us of June 1, 1933, in
proportion to the percentage of interest which said associates had in the
purchase and options referred to in your said letter.

We understand that you will confirm to the associates, including ourselves,
their respective interest in the purchase and options above referred to, so that
the above mentioned 20 thousand shares and the additional 40 thousand shares
covered "by the present options will be handled in the same manner as the shares
pui chased and under option as described in your letter of June 1 to us

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding will you please
•confirm your agreement by signing the enclosed copy of this letter?

Yonrs very truly,
(Signed) KUHN-LOEB & Co

This means that this commitment for the purchase of 25 thousand
shares from the General Motors Corporation at $27.50 per share,
plus an option on 40 thousand shares at prices of $29 and $30 per
shaixe, was pxit ink) the original pool agreement.
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Mr. DAY. I t was put into the original syndicate agreement; yes,
sir.

Mr. PECORA. And dealt with in the same manner.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS the stock that was optioned to the syndicate under

date of June 1,1933, by the Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation.
Mr. DAY. That is correct, sir, absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. Were the trades that the syndicate made in the stock,

that have already been testified about by both you and Mr. Gibson,
trades which included trades under this option of June 16, 1933 ?

Mr. DAY. The trades which were testified to yesterday, in the
volume of stock which I gave you from the copy of the memoran-
dum which you had, were part and parcel of this, and the same
syndicate were part and parcel of this, and had the same partici-
pation.

Mr. PECORA. And also operated without putting up any cash from
its own resources. That is to say, the syndicate was able to take
down the stock under this option out of the proceeds of sales of
the stock which it had already made in the open market against this
option.

Mr. DAY. They took down this with the differential.
Mr. PECORA. What was the difference ?
Mr. DAY. I do not know, but there would be a differential. There

was no money put up. There was enough money there to take it
in. I do not mean to quibble.

Mr. PECORA. On those options, during the operations of this pool
last summer, when stock was purchased on the way down, from
about 28 to 21, is it not a fact that those purchases were made to
cover a short position which the pool had taken in the stock?

Mr. DAY. I could not answer without, so to speak, matching up
trades.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps Mr. Gibson, the auditor of your firm, could
inform you as to that.

Mr. I)AY. I think, if given sufficient time, we could answer that
question, and would be very glad to.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much time would you need, Mr. Day?
Mr. DAY. I do not know, sir. Personally, I think the answer

is that if that was true, we are perfectly willing to admit that.
Probably it was true. But, on the other hand, if we bought 25,000
at $27.50, and we bought 26,000 at $26.50, and the market went down
to 21 or 21%, or 21%, whatever happened to be the low, it is fair
to suppose that this group would have been only too glad to have
bought stock 5 or 6 points lower than the point at which they had
taken these on.

Mr. PECORA. The reason I asked you that is because our analysis
of the trades would tend to indicate that was what was done, but
I wanted to make sure of it so that the record will not in any way
do an injustice to the facts.

Mr. DAY. I have gentlemen here who could break it down. Pos-
sibly they could go outside and break it down. I have my two best
men here, who handled all these details. I, personally, did not. I
will be very glad, if it so shows, to testify that at that particular
moment there was a buying power in the syndicate.
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Mr. PECORA. I will tell you what I suggest might be done. Let
your Mr. Gibson make the break-down, and if he reaches a conclu-
sion, from his analysis of the trades made by the syndicate, other
than the one that we have reached, let him so state, and we will put it
in the record.

Mr. DAY. I want to facilitate it all I can. At any rate, whether he
would be able to do it right here, without his tickets and other para-
phernalia which they use in a matter of that kind, I do not know.
Mr. Gibson would be very glad to return here at any time and give
you the facts about it for your record.

Mr. PECORA. If we do not hear to the contrary in the next few days
from you or Mr. Gibson, it is safe to assume that these purchases on
the way down were made to cover short positions.

Mr. DAY. I think that is quite correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any other option that this pool or syndicate

acquired during the time that it was trading m this stock last
summer ?

Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have no further questions to ask, then, about these

pool operations m this particular stock. Is there anything yon want
to add to the testimony you have already given on this subject, Mr.
Day, without the necessity of being asked specific questions about it?

Mr. DAY. I do not think there is very much that I would like to
add, and I hesitate to add what I might say, but, in justice to my
partners and Redmond & Co., I would like to say that m this particu-
lar instance—and we try in every single instance, m any stock we
go into—I have heard this question raised here, which brings it to
my mind. We have a very large statistical department that makes a
very thorough analysis of any stock, and in this particular instance
we considered it was undervalued. I had a break-down made, to
correct an impression relative to the manner m which I handled this
situation. I t was closed while I was away, but I had, I suppose, the
most to do with it, and, interpreted as it may be interpreted, there
was a profit of $395,000. There was a distribution of 165,000 shares.
According to the accounting department, they tell me that there was
a profit per share of $2.40. At a price of $80, this would represent
8-percent commission paid for distribution.

I have not anything to add further than that. I am giving you
the best of my recollection.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused.
Mr. PECORA I want Mr. Day to testify with regard to another

inquiry.
Mr. DAY. At this time ?
Mr. PECORA. Not at this time, but I want him to remain within call.
(Witness temporarily excused.)
Mr. PECORA. I now call Mr. Seton Porter.

TESTIMONY OF SETON PORTER, NEW YORK, PRESIDENT
NATIONAL DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.
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Mr. PORTER. I do.
Mr. PECORA. State your full name an^ address, please, Mr. Porter.
Mr. PORTER. Seton Porter; 52 William Street, New York.
Mr. PECORA. Are you the president of the National Distillers

Products Corporation?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been president of that company ?
Mr. PORTER. Since its formation.
Mr. PECORA. That was when?
Mr. PORTER. 1924; 10 years.
Mr. PECORA. Since its formation, have you also been a member of

the board of directors of the corporation ?
Mr. PORTER. Yes; always
Mr. PECORA. What is the capital structure, briefly, of the Na-

tional Distillers Products Corporation?
Mr. PORTER. At the present time, sir ?
Mr. PECORA. YOU might give it at its formation in 1924, and then

briefly give any changes that have been made in its capital struc-
ture since that time.

Mr. PORTER I t is quite a long story, sir, and, if you would permit
me to be approximate, I can give you roughly the idea.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir. Do it that way.
Mr. PORTER. The company was formed in 1924 as the outgrowth

of a receivership and a bankruptcy. I came into the matter as an
engineer on reorganization, and subsequently was asked to become
the president when this company was formed as a reorganization.

I t started with approximately three and one half millions of, I
think, about 7-percent bonds. Those bonds were sold to the public.
The proceeds of those bonds were used to pay

Mr. PECORA. Were they debenture bonds?
Mr. PORTER. Debentures; 10 years, I think they were, sir. The

proceeds of those bonds were used to pay the expenses of reorganiza-
tion and trade creditors, and that sort of thing, and leave a small
amount of cash in the company.

The company had, m addition to those bonds, a little less than
$12,000,000 of 7-percent preferred stock, which was given in ex-
change or was given for the bank debt and a previous issue of bonds.
There were about six millions of bonds outstanding in the hands
of several thousand people of the old company and about six mil-
lions of bank debt. This preferred stock was, through the reor-
ganization, given in exchange for those bonds and the bank debt,
so that this company you are now asking me about, sir, started in
1924 with some three and one half millions of debentures, eleven-
milhon-and-odd of this preferred stock, and 168,000 shares of
common stock.

Mr. PECORA. NO par value.
Mr. PORTER. NO par value. Just to make the picture a little

more complete, that preferred stock, because of the difficulties, was
not made cumulative for a period of 6 years. At the end of 6
years it was to become cumulative. That is where we started.

As to the first change, roughly speaking, we succeeded m selling
a yeast company, known as the " Liberty Yeast Co.", and with the
proceeds of that sale at that time I think we succeeded in paying

175541—34—PT 14 6
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off our original debenture issue. I do not think that is very im-
portant now.

I come down, perhaps, to 1929. This company had originally
inherited—perhaps, if it does not take too long I can make it plain
tea you. There was the old large whisky corporation of preprohibi-
tion days, known as the " Distillers Corporation." They were also
engaged in the alcohol business, and they were engaged in the yeast
business. At the time of failure they, of course, had tried, due
to prohibition, to go into the food businesses. We inherited what
was left of that. We had a whisky business which, of course, was
limited by prohibition, this yeast business, and the alcohol business.

In 1929 we sold the alcohol company, known as the " Kentucky
Alcohol Corporation ", a wholly owned subsidiary, for 16^ million
dollars cash. That cash was taken and retired the debentures—we
subsequently had to issue a second set of debentures—retired the
debentures, and all the preferred stock, which was called at $110
a share, and the accumulated dividends. It had just then become
cumulative. That left us with some surplus cash in our treasury.
That was our position in the beginning of 1929, when things were
quite booming in the security markets. Our whisky business was
very quiescent, simply selling for medicinal trade, and we had the
largest medicinal business in the country. That was the picture in
the boom times of 1929, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. What was this you sold for 16*4 million?
Mr. PORTER. An industrial alcohol business.
Mr. PECORA. What changes thereafter were made in the capital

structure of the company?
Mr. PORTER. We issued 107 thousand shares in exchange for com-

mon stock of the American Medicinal Spirits Co., which was a
partially owned subsidiary company. That was done on December
31, 1929. That additional issue of common stock gave us 100 per-
cent ownership of that subsidiary, the whisky company, and the
jiext change—I have not dealt at all with the preferred stock, but
perhaps you are not interested in that. The next change in the
<common stock structure, was in the spring of 1933, of 40 thousand
shares sold for cash; 12 thousand shares sold for cash; and 27
thousand shares which were sold through stock brokers.

Mr. PECORA. TO whom were those blocks of stock sold for cash
in 1933?

Mr. PORTER. The 40 thousand shares and the 12 thousand shares
were sold to a group represented by William E. Levis.

Mr. PECORA. William E. Levis at the time was president of the
Owens-Illinois Glass Co., was he not?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the 40 thousand share block sold at $25 a share

to that group headed by Mr. Levis, or which included Mr. Levis?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With the sale of those 40 thousand shares was not

an option given to the same group covering 12 thousand shares at
$25 a share?

Mr. PORTER. Twelve thousand shares at $27.50.
Mr. PECORA. Those 12 thousand shares were drawn down by that

group under that option ?
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Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What other sales were made m 1933, of which you

have not given us the price* ?
Mr. PORTER. There were 27 thousand shares offered to the stock-

holders coincidentally with that sale to Mr. Levis, at the same price,
$25 per share. Then later there was some other. Following that,
m June, there were 106 thousand shares of common stock issued
in the purchase of the Overholt & Large Distilleries; 102 thousand
of it was for that purchase and 4 thousand shares for the purchase
of the Sunnybrook Distillery shares

Mr. PECORA. The block of 102 thousand shares issued in June
1933 was issued to D. A. Schulte & Co., or his interests, were they
not?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They1 acquired control of certain distillery proper-

ties which the National Distillers Products Co. purchased through
this issue of 102 thousand shares; is that right?

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. At what price were those 102 thousand shares issued

to Schulte & Co., or rather, what value was given to them?
Mr. PORTER. $60,1 believe.
Mr. PECORA. $60 a share?
Mr. PORTER. We have to state that, I believe. We have to place a

value on them. I think it was $60. I t was an exchange of prop-
Gerties.

Mr. PECORA. Were any other sales of capital common stock of
the company made in 1933 by the company?

Mr. PORTER. That concludes all the shares from the formation of
the company to the present date.

Mr. PECORA. In 1932 did your company sell en bloc to anybody
any of its common stock?

Mr. PORTER Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA Will you give us the details of any such transaction

in 1932?
Mr. PORTER. AS I have just stated, m 1929, as a result of the sale

•of the Kentucky Alcohol Corporation for 16% million dollars in
cash—that was the most active subsidiary that we had—the com-
pany was left with considerable cash, and interest rates were very
high. At first we loaned the bulk of that on call, on the street. My
recollection is that we never got less than 6 percent. Interest rates
ran very high at that time—perhaps 7 or 8.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall about the aggregate amount that the
company loaned on call m 1929?

Mr. PORTER. I think from a million and a half to two million,
roughly.

Mr. PECORA. Did it make those call loans directly, or did it
make them through any bank or other agent?

Mr. PORTER. We made them directly through banks.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you turned over the money to banks to be

loaned on call?
Mr. PORTER. TO loan it to stock-exchange houses.
Mr. PECORA. On call?
Mr. PORTER. On call.
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Mr. PECOKA And the bank charged its usual commission for
handling the loan &

Mr. PORTER. Yes; very small.
Mr. PECORA. About a quarter of 1 percent?
Mr. PORTER. Something of that kind; yes, sir. Following that,

interest rates fell, and we felt that some of this cash should be in-
vested. We made two types of investment. We invested a consid-
erable portion of it m our own common shares, which we bought on
the open market, and another portion of it m the common shares of
three other industrial corporations which we thought at that time
we were picking with great care, acumen, and skill. We had a lot
of bankers on our board, and I had their careful advice as to what
we should buy, and we put about $440,000 in cash in the common
shares of three companies that we had no interest in, that were very
active and large corporations.

Mr. PECORA. What were those companies ?
Mr. PORTER. They were the Anaconda Copper Co., the Kennicott

Copper Co., and the American Car & Foundry Co.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of its own stock did your company

buy subsequent to 1929 with this cash surplus ?
Mr. PORTER. This was in 1929, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In 1929.
Mr. PORTER. In 1929 and 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Were those purchases of its own stock, which you say

it made m the market, made after the big break came in October
1929?

Mr. PORTER NO, sir. Unfortunately all these investments were
made before the big break. We were like most people.

Mr. PECORA. Let me ask
Mr. PORTER (after conferring with an associate). I may not be

quite correct in that. I can give you the prices, though, sir. After
the break perhaps started, and a long time before the debacle took
place, we bought a total of 26,393% shares of our stock which had
an aggregate cost of 31%. That was $836,000, roughly. We put
$43'0,000 into the five thousand of the stock of these other corpora-
tions.

Mr. PECORA. From the stocks that you bought, like Anaconda
Copper, and Kennicott Copper, I am led to infer that among the
bankers you had on your board there might have been directors of
the National City Bank.

Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is not so ?
Mr PORTER. NO, sir. We had at that time the vice chairman of

the Irving Trust Co., who has since died; Mr. Jones, of the Bankers
Trust Co.; and Mr. Loosby, the present of the Equitable Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1932, did your company deal in any
puts and calls m its own stock ?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir. May I carry this just a little further?
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. PORTER. We began in 1931, as I have just stated, with twenty-

six thousand-odd shares of National Distillers' stock, at an average
cost of 31%, and this other investment. In 1932 the whole situation
changed We then needed money, and we determined to try to sell
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both these investments ultimately, and particularly our own stock.
That started in 1932. I will give you the over-all picture. Tn that
year we sold those entire holdings, and in the process of selling xhem
we bought additional shares, so that during the year 1932 the total
over-all figures would show purchases of 15,000 shares at an average
cost of 17%th, and sales of 40,000 shares, which included the 15,000
and the 26,000 we already owned, at 19%ths. In other words, if you
might think we were buying and selling, we were fortunate in having
bought a little lower than we sold. The loss on that National Dis-
tillers transaction from the beginning—in other words, the 26,000
shares at $800,000—was $200,000, from our capital investment, you
might say. Disregarding the fact that that stock paid dividends
during that period, and therefore the company did not have to dis-
burse dividends on shares it held, we lost something like 25 percent of
the capital investment. On these other shares we invested m, with
really the greatest care, we lost over 90 percent of the money invested.
We got a recovery of less than 10 percent I cite that, not in defense
of our judgment, or anything else, but merely to tell you what the
result was. In selling that stock in that year we gave options, and
one or two puts, and so forth.

Mr. PECORA. During 1932 did you give puts and calls on your
capital common stock?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom ?
Mr. PORTER. They were all given to Kedmond & Co. in 1932.
Mr. PECORA. That is, this firm of stock brokers ?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of giving those puts and

calls in 1932, Mr. Porter?
Mr. PORTER. The market in this stock was very inactive. We had

started to try to sell this stock in 1931. We had given some options
to some other people in that year. We had a rather difficult experi-
ence. We were able to sell but very little without seriously breaking
the market, and such experience as I have had led me to believe that
giving an option for a short period, at or slightly in excess of the
current quotations, and stepping up a little bit, was probably the
best way we could dispose of this stock, or get the best price for it.
We were solely interested, if I may say so, in getting the most we
could for the company on the shares that we bought

Mr. PECORA. These puts and calls were given to a firm of stock
brokers with a view of having some activity in the market excited or
created?

Mr. PORTER. NO; they were given purely with a view of getting
the best price we could. In other words, when we did this, as a
rule the price was at the market, or a little more, and was stepped up.
It was left to them to do as they saw fit with it.

Mr. PECORA. I t was expected that as a result of the giving of these
puts and calls the market price of the stock would be beneficially
affected?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir,
Mr. PECORA. And it would be beneficially affected through the

medium, among other things, of creating additional activity in the
market, is that right?
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Mr, PORTER. I presume so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell the committee how many such puts and

calls the company gave in 1932 ?
Mr. PORTER. Probably, roughly, a total of eight, of which not all

were exercised, I believe. Only some were exercised.
Mr. PECORA. Was the giving of these puts and calls suggested to

you, or the other officers of your company, by anybody ?
Mr. PORTER. I can say this, as a frank answer to your question.

When a corporation is known to have an ownership of its own shares
of stock, Wall Street in general knows about it, and you are sub-
jected to a good deal of solicitation as to whether you would not
like to sell it, or what you would like to do with it. A good many
people talked with us about it. We talked about it with a great
many different people, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Who suggested the giving of the puts and calls for
the purposes you have stated?

Mr. PORTER. I do not know that anyone in particular suggested it.
I t was known that we were going to try to sell these shares. I do
not mean to say it was generally known. That would have been a
very depressing thing on the market. They knew we were going to
try to sell the shares, and I discussed it with Redmond & Co How
the thing came about, I do not remember, whether they came to us
or whether we went to them.

Mr. PECORA. When you say you discussed it with Redmond &
Co.

Mr. PORTER (interposing). I think perhaps they came to us.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall which members of the firm?
Mr. PORTER. Mr. Mason Day primarily.
Mr. PECORA. Was the giving of these puts and calls approved by

the board of directors?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were they reported currently to the board of

directors ?
Mr. PORTER. What was done was this: These securities were

bought under a resolution, as I recall it, authorizing the proper
officers to spend a million dollars or thereabouts in the purchase;
that is the resolution. The actual detailed transactions were reported.
When the matter of selling these shares was decided upon a reso-
lution was passed giving the proper officers, myself included, I think
very wide latitude to dispose of them to the best advantage, and
there were no detailed resolutions for every option.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any resolutions at all adopted by the
board of directors authorizing the giving of these puts and calls?

Mr. PORTER. Not specifically; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was any formal report made?
Mr. PORTER. Oh; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO the board of directors with regard to the giving

of these puts and calls at the time they were given or shortly
thereafter ?

Mr. PORTER. Oh, yes, sir; at the regular meetings the status was
always plain. I t was thoroughly understood; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Does the fact of the making of those reports to the
board of directors appear in the minute books of the board of
directors?
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Mr. PORTER. I do not think so; no, sir. I may say in connection
with this matter that the board has an executive committee of which
I am not chairman. At that time it consisted of Mr. Loosby, Mr.
Jones, and Mr. Banks was a member of it, and Mr. Callahan, who is
since dead.

Mr. PECORA. That was the Mr. Callahan connected with the Chase ?
Mr. PORTER. Frank Callahan, originally of Rushmore, Bisbee &

Stern, first on our board and later with Chase. He was on our board
for many years, but he is dead.

And I discussed with the executive committee in great detail just
what we were doing from time to time. This was not an arbitrary
transaction.

Mr. PECORA. DO the minutes of the executive committee of the
board

Mr. PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Show any such discussions or show any report
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Being made to the executive committee
Mr. PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Of the giving of these puts and calls ?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Was the corportion paying dividends then?
Mr. PORTER. When we sold this stock, sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir. No, sir; we were paying dividends some 2

years, but we had stopped.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU seemed to have been m very fine condition.

You were able to loan a couple of million dollars to brokers, and all
that, at a good rate of interest, and now you seemed to need capital.
What had happened to the company ?

Mr. PORTER. Well, I will try to explain again, Mr. Chairman.
You see, we were possessed of a lot of assets that we received in a
reorganization, and we had all these debts. I t was quite a close
thing by the reorganization managers as to whether they would
liquidate this company as a result of the receivership or whether
they would go forward with it and give this preferred stock on their
debts. And it was our first purpose during the early years of man-
aging this company to try to work out those creditors By the sale
of this alcohol company we succeeded in doing so, and that paid all
of the original creditors off really with interest.

Now, we were still possessed of this whisky company, which, of
course, had great potential value, which we held during all these
years, and we had it, Mr. Chairman, when we sold the alcohol com-
pany and had what appears like a great deal of cash—it was a great
deal of cash, a couple of million dollars—and it was at that time that
we made the investment in this stock.

Now, you see, events moved rather rapidly from 1929 and when
we got into 1932 we were in this general financial situation the
country was m and we were also beginning to come to the point
where we saw repeal coming where we needed capital. The thing
developed very rapidly. Tnat perhaps answers your inquiry.

Mr. PECORA. In connection with the giving oi these puts and
calls that you have testified about, do you know whether any of
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them were given or assigned to the brokerage firm of Wright &
Sexton?

Mr. PORTER. I do now; sir. I don't think I did at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Porter, the stock of the National Distillers

Products Corporation was during all this period of time covered by
your testimony listed on the New York Stock Exchange, was it
not?

Mr. PORTER. From the beginning; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From the beginning. These puts and calls are in

ireality forms of options, are they not?
Mr. PORTER. That is what we really call them; sir, yes. They

ivere options.
Mr. PECORA. They are options?
Mr. PORTER. Are options; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were the giving of these options in the form of

these puts and calls reported to the New York Stock Exchange?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At any time?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't it required of corporations whose securities are

listed on the board of that exchange that they report to the ex-
change the giving of such options ?

Mr. PORTER. NO; it was not at that time, sir. It is now, I believe.
I t was not at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Have you before you a copy of the application made
to the New York Stock Exchange by or on behalf of the National
Distillers Products Corporation, dated February 8, 1932, for an
initial listing of preferred stock and an additional listing of common
stock?

Mr. PORTER. November 8; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; February 8,1932. I t bears the serial no. A-9880.
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you have it before you ?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you turn to page 7 thereof? The page number

is on the top of the page, Mr. Porter.
Mr. PORTER Oh, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under the caption of " agreements ", isn't it set forth

in this application that the National Distillers Products Corporation
agrees with the New York Exchange as follows, among other things*

To notify the stock exchange promptly in the event of issuance of options or
warrants to purchase stock otherwise than (a) pro rata to stockholders, (&)
to officers and employees under general employee stock-purchase plan, (o) firm
offers of stock to be taken en bloc within 4 months from date of such offer, of
the numbei of shares covered by such options, of their terms and of the time
m which they may be exercised, and of any subsequent changes therfein or
thereafter, to include this information together with like information, as to any
options in existence at the time of approval of this application, so long as said
options are outstandingf in all annual financial reports furnished to stockholders
and in all formal published reports

Do you find that provision that I have read from this application?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. These puts and calls that you have testified to were

given subsequent to February 8, 1932, weren't they 2
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Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They were not reported to the Stock Exchange?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under this agreement on the part of your company?
Mr. PORTER. Not so required, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. PORTER. Not so required, as I understand it, because they are

exempted under (c) there, are they not, within 4 months?
Mr. PECORA. DO you consider puts and calls firm offers of stock!
Mr. PORTER. Options. Options is a firm offer, isn't it, sir?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; a firm offer would not be an option.
Mr. PORTER, Firm offers, I would certainly think, sir—I am not

a lawyer, but I would certainly think that an option was a firm
offer. I t could not be any more firm. We agreed to sell it at a cer-
tain price on a certain date, didn't we ?

Mr. PECORA. According to that definition of the term " option "
there is no difference between an option and a firm offer,

Mr. PORTER. NO ; I would not think there was.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you consider that under a firm offer there is

a definite commitment?
Mr. PORTER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the case of an option there is not ?
Mr. PORTER. There certainly is a definite commitment if we agree

to deliver certain shares. That is what we do under an option.
The other fellow does not obligate himself, but we do.

Mr. PECORA. That is what distinguishes an option from a firm
offer, doesn't it, the fact that the other party, the party to whom the
option was given, is not obligated, whereas under a firm offer he is
obligated to take the stock ?

Mr. PORTER. I do not mean to disagree with you, sir, as a lawyer
on a legal point, but I would not so understand it.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, did the optionees, or persons to
whom these puts and calls were given, exercise their options under
the puts and calls in all instances ?

Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Doesn't that indicate that they were not firm offers ?
Mr. PORTER. A firm offer from us, sir, is what I understand. In

any event, sir, we did not report them, and we understood that we
did not have to. The rule is entirely changed now, sir, and we do
have to report any such things.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. PORTER. That is a totally different rule now, and I specifically

do understand that we would have to report any such transactions
now to the stock exchange.

Mr. PECORA. I t is a rule and regulation of the stock exchange?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOKA. But under this application agreement you agreed to

do that very thing, didn't you ?
Mr. PORTER. NO ; the rule is now quite different from that, sir.

As I understand, what happens in these listing applications, you sign
what they put on at that time. You do not come under their new
rules necessarily until you sign again, as a matter of fact. We have
since signed and since agreed to a different rule from this.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Porter, isn't it a fact that when your corporation
filed this listing application with the New York Stock Exchange

Mr. PORTER (interposing). We agreed to that
Mr. PECORA. ' You entered into the covenants and agreements that

are set forth in the listing application itself ?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr PECORA. And those agreements include that which I read to

you from page 7 of the listing application?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you tell the committee at what prices, com-

pared with market prices, these puts and calls were given ?
Mr. PORTER. These options, without going into each one, were

given at approximately the market or slightly in excess of the market
and stepped up, I think, in all the seven instances. I am saying
that is approximately.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you what purports to be a copy of a
letter addressed to your corporation bj Redmond & Co. under date
of February 15,1932. Will you look at it and tell me if jrou recognize
it as one of the options that you have testified to was given to Red-
mond & Co.?

Mr. PORTER (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Feb. 15, 1932, from Redmond & Co. to National

Distillers Products Corporation was thereupon designated "Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 72, Feb. 22, 1934", and appears m the record
in full immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been received in evidence as com-
mittee exhibit no. 72 and reads as follows; it is on the letterhead of
Redmond & Co. [reading] :

FEBRUARY 15, 1932
NATIONAL DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION,

And so forth.
Attention Seton Porter, Esq

GENTLEMEN : This will confirm that you have this clay given to Redmond and
Co a put to you at 21% dollars per share good for thirty days from" this date
on 2,500 shares of the common stock of the National Distillers Products Corpo-
ration which may be exercised in part or in whole by notifying the office of
the National Distillers Products Corporation, 52 William Street, 24 hours in
advance, with the exception that upon the last day the put may be exercised
without notice

We also confirm that you have today given us a call good for 30 days from
this date on 4,000 shares ot the common stock of the National Distillers Prod-
ucts Corporation in the following amounts at the following prices

500 shares at $22 per share
500 shares at $22 50 per share
500 shares at $23- per share
500 shares at $23 50 a share
500 shares at $24 a share
500 shares at $24 50 a share.
500 shares at $25 a share
500 shares at $25 50 per share

It is understood that this call may be exercised in part or in whole upon
24 hours' notice at the office of the National Distillers Products Corporation,
52 William Street, with the exception that upon the last day a call may be
exercised without notice
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We are sending you this letter in original and duplicate original, and for the
•completion of our records request that you sign the original duplicate and
return it to us at your convenience

Very truly yours,
(Signed) REDMOND & Co.

Accepted:
NATIONAL DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION

Now, I show you another letter or copy of a letter addressed to
Eedmond & Co. by yourself, as president of the National Distillers
Products Corporation, dated May 3, 1932. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a letter"
sent by you in behalf of your corporation to Redmond & Co. on or
about the date which it bears?

Mr. PORTER (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated May 3, 1932, from Seton Porter, president National

Distillers Products Corporation, to Redmond & Co., was thereupon
designated " Committee Exhibit No. 73, Feb. 22, 1934 ", and the same
appears in the record in full immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been received in evidence as com-
mittee exhibit no. 73 and reads as follows, on the letterhead of Na-
tional Distillers Products Corporation [reading:]

MAY 3, 1232
Hedmond & Co

And so forth
Attention Mr Mason Day

Gentlemen We confix m that we have todav given you put to us for 1,500
shares of National Distillers Products Coiporation common stock at $18 per
share and a call on 2500 shares as follows:

500 shares at 19
500 shares at 19%
500 shares at 20
500 shares at 21
500 shares at 22

all good for sixty days from this date
It is understood that the above put or call may be exercised in part or in

whole upon 24 hours' notice to us at our office, with the exception that upon
the last day a put or call may be exercised without notice.

If the foregoing properly confirms our understanding, please write us to
such effect

Very truly yours,
(Signed) SETON PORTER, President

Now, Mr. Porter, I assumed that you understand how persons
operating under the form of options known as "puts and calls"
operate under them ?

Mr. PORTER. HOW they do ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. PORTER. Well, I think so. I don't know that I am clear

about it.
The CHAIRMAN. We cannot hear you, Mr. Porter.
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In effect, the holder of the optiony namely, Red-

mond & Co., under this last option, marked " Exhibit No. 73",
was given the right to put or sell to your corporation 1,500 shares
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of your corporation's common stck at $18 a share and was given
the right to call upon your corporation to sell to it, Eedmond &i Co..
2.500 shares at the prices fixed m this letter, all at the option oi
Eedmond & Co. ?

Mr. PORTER. Yes
Mr. PECORA. Under this option Redmond & Co. were given the

right to put to your company or to sell to your company 1,500
shares of its own common stock at $18 a share if they wanted to,
and to buy from your company 2,500 shares at prices ranging from

"$19 to $22 a share if they wanted to?
Mr. PORTER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. SO that if the price of the stock m the market fell

below $18 a share Eedmond & Co. were put in a position of obligat-
ing your company to take from them 1,500 shares at $18 a share ?

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PBCORA. And under this option also if the market price went

up to above $19 to $22 Eedmond & Co. were given the right to
obtain from your company at those prices, 19 and 22, prices under
the market, up to 2,500 shares ?

Mr, PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NO margin was put up by Eedmond & Co. under this

kind of an option?
Mr. PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. None is required on puts and calls of this kind ?
Mr. PORTER. Well, we only had altogether in this whole transac-

tion two of what you would call puts, just two altogether in the
whole year That was all the transactions ever

Mr. PECORA. Did Eedmond & Co under those put and call options
call upon your company to take from them

Mr. PORTER. We purchased I believe under this
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To take from them the shares that

they had the right to put to you at prices above the then market?
Mr. PORTER. That particular transaction, I believe, resulted in

their putting to us 1,500 shares at 18, which we did take; yes, sir,
Mr. PECORA. And what was the market at that time?
Mr. PORTER. The market was I think right at the moment prob-

ably below that.
Mr. PECORA. I t was around 14 and a fraction, wasn't it?
Mr. PORTER. Probably. I don't know exactly, but assume that

it was.
Mr. PECORA. HOW would you expect that your company would

profit through the giving of such puts and calls ?
Mr. PORTER. I cannot answer that question any better than I have

said before. We sold in the year 1932, 40,000 shares, which included
the 15,000 shares purchased in that year. The 15,000 shares that
were purchased were purchased at an average price of 17%, and the
40,000 that were sold were sold at 19%.

Now, while I do not attempt to say that this was very cleverly
done, we did our best to obtain the very best price we could in the
selling of these shares, and I think that a careful study of the daily
quotations, monthly quotations, and the transactions, would indicate
that was the case.
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Mr. PECORA. But how did your company expect to benefit from
the giving of these puts and calls of the kind that have been put in
evidence here ?

Mr. PORTER. Well, we thought, I presume, rightly or wrongly,
that in order to interest someone to try to market these shares for us
we would have to give them an opportunity to—something to work
with.

Mr. PECORA. That is
Mr. PORTER. An option or something that would be of some ad-

vantage to them, presumably.
Mr. PECORA. That is, these puts and calls were given to these

brokers in order to induce the brokers to make a market for the
stock so that your company

Mr. PORTER Could market it.
Mr. PECORA. Could dispose of the shares which it had and which

it had bought m the open market previously, at a profit?
Mr. PORTER. Right.
Mr. PECORA Or under more advantageous terms than it otherwise

could have disposed of those shares if a market had not been made
by the brokers 2

Mr. PORTER. Right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was the motive behind the giving of these puts

and calls, wasn't it 2
Mr. PORTER Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO put it m a nutshell 2
Mr. PORTER That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And the inducement to the brokers in accepting these

options in the form of these puts and calls was that it enabled them
to operate in the market without losing themselves; isn't that so ?

Mr. PORTER. I presume so. There were only two puts in the whole
transaction. Only one of the puts was ever exercised, sir, in this
whole transaction. The one you have just referred to is the only
one that was ever exercised.

Mr. PECORA. At any time during the years 1932 and 1933 to your
knowledge did any of the officers and directors of the National Dis-
tillers Products Corporation become members of or participants
m any syndicates that were formed for the purpose of trading in
the market in the stock of the company ?

Mr. PORTER. Well, I can only speak for myself, sir. I was in-
terested in two small syndicates, information of which I have given
you.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any officers or directors of the company
other than yourself interested in those two syndicates that you have
just referred to?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they?
Mr. PORTER Mr. Loosby, myself, Mr. R. E. Wathen, Mr. O. H.

Wathen, Mr. D. K. Wiesskopf.
Mr PECORA HOW about Mr. Schwartzhaupt?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He was also one of the directors?
Mr. PORTER. I did not mention him because I was not sure that

he was a director at that time.
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Mr. PECORA. What is Mr. Schwartzhaupfs full name?
Mr. PORTER. Emil.
Mr. PECORA Are there any members of any stock brokerage firms

that are also members of either one of those two syndicates?
Mr. PORTER. There was no member in that syndicate that I have

just mentioned,
Mr. PECORA. When was that syndicate that you last mentioned

formed ?
Mr. PORTER. All that I have, sir, is a statement that was handed

to me by the man that handled that, which shows the purchases and
sales and the distribution, and the first purchase was in July.

Mr. PECORA. Of 1932?
Mr. PORTER. Of 1932; and it was concluded m August of 1932. It

only lasted for 2 months.
Mr. PEOORA. Wasn't there another syndicate formed also in July

1932 that included yourself, Mr. Loosby?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.

"Mr. PECORA. Mr. Elisha Walker?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. L. W. James?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. James was a special partner of the firm of Red-

mond & Co, wasn't he, at that time ?
Mr. PORTER. I don't really know, sir.
Mr. DAY. There seems to be a difference of opinion. I did not

think he was. My brother partners tell me he was not.
Mr. PORTER. I did not really know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And m that syndicate to which I am now referring

NSLS there an attorney named Loucks ?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. W. B. Loucks, also a participant?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA Mr. Porter, on general principles do you think it is

good practice and ethical and sound practice for officers and directors
of a corporation to become members of syndicates to trade in the
stock of their own company?

Mr. PORTER. Of their own company?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; to their own personal profit?
Mr. PORTER. I don't think it is unethical to
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't think it is unethical for officers and direc-

tors of a company to do that?
Mr. PORTER. Not necessarily, sir; no. I know very few people that

are interested in companies that are stockholders that do not buy and.
sell shares in their own company.

Mr. PECORA. Buying and selling individually might be one-
thing

Mr. PORTER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But forming a syndicate to trade m the stock is

another thing, isn't it?
Mr. PORTER. These two syndicates were not formed for the purpose

of trading in the stock. The first syndicate referred to was formed
by a group of individuals who were all stockholders of the company
who believed that the price of the stock was, very Low, and we
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thought that an acquisition of some shares would result in a profit
and would probably help the market.

Mr. PECORA. In the operations of that syndicate did not the syndi-
cate both buy and sell in order to enable its members to d i t b ^
the stock that they wanted to distribute at a profit ?

Mr. PORTER. I t so happens, sir, that this syndicate purchased , Q
shares, and it commenced the purchase of those shares on July 26,
July 27, and on August 4 it completed them. And it so happens
that they had not sold a single share that they bought in the whole
3,900 and that they began after the acquisition—I am not quite cor-
rect, almost correct—they made one purchase apparently afterwards.
But the bulk, almost the entire purchase in that syndicate, was made
before any selling started, and then it was all sold out. In other
words, it was bought at 21, 22, and 20, and it was sold at 22, 24, and
25, and it resulted in a profit to me and it was divided equally among
the seven people, $1,400.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the other syndicate? What was the ex-
tent of the trading done by the other syndicate?

Mr. PORTER. That I was not at all familiar with, but I have been
given since a statement of it. I was not apprised what they were
doing, and I have heard it began on July 25 and it started by pur-
chasing apparently two or three thousand shares at 18 to 20.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, just give us the total amount of trading done
by it.

Mr. PORTER. I don't know that I can do that, sir. I t resulted in a
profit to me of $2,300.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did they trade in ?
Mr. PORTER. I t is not added up here, sir. There were quite a few

shares.
Mr. PECORA. Eighteen thousand eight hundred shares, wasn't it?
Mr PORTER. If that is what that adds up; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW let us go to the year 1933. Did any of the offi-

cers and directors of your corporation in the year 1933 become mem-
bers of or participants in any syndicates which traded in the stock
of the corporation ?

Mr. PORTER. NO, sir; not as far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. Not so far â s you know?
Mr. PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. During the year 1933 did your corporation give to

anyone options on its common capital stock?
Mr. PORTER. We gave an option to William B. Levis and his

associates .for 12,000 shares in connection with the. purchase of
40,000 shares which he made

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the option given to Mr. Levis?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you product it, please?
(Mr. Porter searched for document.)
Mr. PECORA. While you are looking for it let me ask how many

options all told were given by the company on its common stock
during the year 1933?

Mr. PORTER. That was the sole one.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce the copy of it if you can?
Mr. PORTER. We are trying to find it, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a copy
Mr. PORTER (interposing). Yes, sir; here it is [handing document

to Mr. Pecora].
Mr PECORA. I offer m evidence the copy of the option produced by

the witness.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated- Apr. 28, 1933, from National Distillers Products

Corporation to William B. Levis was thereupon designated " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 74, Feb. 22, 1934", and the same appears in
the record m full immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr PECORA. It is received m evidence as committee exhibit no. 74,
and reads as follows:

APRIL 28, 1933
Mr WILLIAM E LEVIS,

965 Wall Street, Toledo, Ohio
DEAR MR LEVIS We hereby confiiin the sale to you of 20,000 shares of com-

mon stock of National Distilleis Pioducts Corporation, as and when listed
by the New York Stock Exchange, and on forty-eight hours' notice to you at
youi office, 965 Wall Street, Toledo, Ohio, at $25 a share, purchase price
payable on delivery of stock to you As these 20,000 shares are part of the
new issue of 200,000 shares just authorized at the stockholders' meeting on
April 19th, delivery will have to be delayed until we are able to consummate
certain details in connection with listing arrangements on the New York Stock
Exchange which Counsul advises us cannot be completed until about May 11th
Therefore, we agree to make delivery as soon as possible after these arrange-
ments are completed, and in no event later than 30 days from date

It is understood m connection with this sale that it is the intent of the Cor-
poiation to issue to its present stockholders warrants covering the right to
subscribe to additional stock on the basis of one share for each ten shares
now held and that these warrants will not apply to the 20,000 shares covered
by this agreement

This sale is made with the understanding that you and one of your associates,
to be selected by you with our approval, will be elected Directors of our
Company

In consideiation of this purchase, we also grant you an option to purchase
additional common stock of our Company to the extent of 12,000 shares good
for 90 days from date of delivery of the 20,000 shares above referred to at a
price of $27 50 per share Upon acceptance of said option by notice to National
Distillers Products Corporation at its office, 52 William Street, New York,
N.Y, the stock, if not then listed, shall be immediately listed and delivered as
soon as possible on forty-eight hours' notice to you at your office, 965 Wall
Street, Toledo, Ohio, and payment therefor shall be made against delivery of
said stock

Very truly yours,
NATIONAL DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION,

By SETON PORTER, President
Accepted by*

WM. E LEVIS

At about the same time as this option was given to Mr. Levis did
your corporation enter into any agreement with the Illinois Glass
Consolidated Corporation, of Alton, 111., to sell to it 10,000 shares
of common stock of your corporation at $25 per share?

Mr. PORTER. The same date ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a letter addressed by you as president of your company
to the Illinois Glass Consolidated Corporation, dated April 28,
1933, and I ask you if that is a true and correct copy of the letter
evidencing the fact of the sale you have just testified to?
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Mr. PORTER (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated April 28, 1933, from Seton Porter, president

National Distillers Products Corporation, to Illinois Glass Consoli-
dated Corporation, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit
No. 75, February 22, 1934", and the same appears in the record
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been received in evidence as com-
mittee exhibit no. 75, and reads as follows:
The ILLINOIS GLASS CONSOLIDATED CORPORATION, APRIL ^»,

Alton, III.
GENTLEMEN. We hereby confirm the same to you of 10,000 shares of the

common stock of National Distillers Products Corporation, as and when listed
by the New York Stock Exchange, on 48 hours' notice to you at the office of your
President, Mr. William E Levis, 965 Wall Street, Toledo, Ohio, at $25 per share,
purchase price payable on delivery of stock to you.

As these 10,000 shares are part of the new issue of'200,000 shares authorized
at the stockholders' meeting on April 19th, delivery will have to be delayed
until we are able to consummate certain details in connection with listing
arrangements on the New York Stock Exchange which counsel advises us can
not be completed until about May 11th. Therefore, we agree to make delivery
as soon as possible after these arrangements are completed and in no event
later than 30 days from date.

It is understood in connection with this sale that it is the intention of the
Corporation to issue to its present stockholders warrants covering the right
to subscribe to additional stock on the basis of 1 share for each 10 shares now
held and these warrants will not apply to the 10,000 shares covered by this
agreement

Very truly yours,
NATIONAL. DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION,

By SETON PORTER, President
Accepted by •

ILLINOIS GLASS CONSOLIDATED CORPORATION,
By WILLIAM E LEVIS

Did your corporation on this same date, April 28, 1933, also make
a firm sale of 10,000 shares of its common stock to Redmond & Go. at
$25 a share?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a letter addressed to Kedmond & Co. by you as president
of the National Distillers Products Corporation dated April 28,1933.
Will you please look at it and tell me if it is a true and correct copy
of the letter evidencing such sale?

Mr. PORTER (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Apr. 28, 1933, from Seaton Porter, President Na-

tional Distillers Products Corporation, to Redmond & Co., was there-
upon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 76, Feb. 22,1934," and the
same appears in the record in full immediately following where read
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter has been received in evidence as committee
exhibit no. 76, and reads as follows:
REDMOND & Co, APRIL 28, 1933.

48 Wall Street, New Yorh, N.T.
GENTLEMEN: We hereby confirm the sale to you of ten thousand (10,000)

shares of common stock of National Distillers Products Corporation, as and
175541—34—PT 14 7
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when listed by the New York Stock Exchange and on forty-eight hours' notice
to you at your main office, 48 Wall Street, New York, N.Y., at $25 a share, the
purchase price payable on delivery of the stock to you

As these 10,000 shares are part of the new issue of 200,000 shares just
authorized at the stockholders* meeting on April 19th, delivery will have to be
delayed until we are able to complete certain details in connection with listing
arrangements on the New York Stock Exchange which counsel advises us
cannot be completed until about May 11th. Therefore, we agree to make
delivery as soon as possible after these arrangements are completed and in any
event not later than thirty days from date.

It is understood in connection with this sale that it is the intent of the cor-
poration to issue to its present stockholders warrants covering the right to sub-
scribe to additional stock on the basis of one share for each ten shares now
held and that these warrants will not apply to the ten thousand shares covered
by this agreement. We understand that you have given an option to purchase
these shares to Mr. William E. Levis on behalf of himself and his associates.

Very truly yours,
NATIONAL DISTILLERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION,

By SBTON PORTER, President.
Accepted by:

REDMOND & COMPANY,
By MABON DAY.

Mr. Porter, referring to the option for 12,000 shares mentioned in
the letter to Mr. William E. Levis of April 28,19S3, which has been
received in evidence as exhibit no. 74, will you tell us whether or not
your corporation reported to the New York Stock Exchange the
granting of that option?

Mr. PORTER. We reported it on I think May 18. [After conferring
with associates.] I think it was May 18.

Mr. PECORA. Did you report it to the stock exchange?
Mr. PORTER. We sent a letter to the stockholders on May 18.
Mr. PECORA. NO; to the stock exchange, New York Stock Ex-

change ?
Mr. PORTER. Certainly a letter was sent to all stockholders on

May 18.
Mr. PECORA. No; I am asking you if the giving of this option for

12,000 shares referred to in the letter to Mr. Levis of April 28, 1933,
which has been marked in evidence as committee exhibit no. 74, was
reported to the New York Stock Exchange by or on behalf of your
corporation.

Mr. PORTER. I t was not reported at that time; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was it reported ?
Mr. PORTER. I think officially reported when we applied for the

listing on May 25. I t was reported
Mr. PECORA. Oh, aren't you mistaken about that?
Mr. PORTER. I may be, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you better look up your records on that between

now and the reconvening of the committee after recess.
Mr. PORTER. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until half past 2.
(Accordingly, at 1: 0G p.m., a recess was taken until 2:30 p.m. of

the same day.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee resumed at 2:30 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will resume. I believe Mr. Porter
is on the stand.
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TESTIMONY OF SETON PORTER, PRESIDENT NATIONAL DISTIL-
LERS PRODUCTS CORPORATION, NEW YORK CITY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Porter, wasn't the application for the listing of
the additional shares, that included those 12,000 shares covered by
that option, made on or about June 12, 1933 ?

Mr. PORTER. The application was made on that date. That is,
the stock exchange was put on notice of this option by a letter which
we mailed to our stockholders on May 18, a copy thereof being sent
to them. But the application is dated June 12, 1933, I believe, as
you have stated.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Porter, during 1933 rights were given to
stockholders of record of your corporation, to subscribe for certain
shares of the common stock of the corporation, on the ratio of 1
share for each 10 shares then held, and what was the subscription
price at which the offer was made to the stockholders ?

Mr. PORTER. At $25 per share.
Mr. PECORA. When was that done?
Mr. PORTER. They were offered that at the same time that this

sale of 40,000 shares was made.
Mr. PECORA. And that was on April 27,1933, wasn't it?
Mr. PORTER. The board of directors made the authorization on that

date. That is, they met on that date and authorized it. And the
stockholders were notified shortly thereafter.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were offered to stockholders on
these terms?

Mr. PORTER. The number was 27,591 shares.
Mr. PECORA. What was the market quotation of the stock on that

date?
Mr. PORTER. On what date?
Mr. PECORA. On the 27th of April 1933.
Mr. PORTER. I think on that day the low was about 30 and the

high was about 32. I mean on that particular day.
Mr. PECORA. The exact figures I think are a low of 30% and a high.

of323/8. B /* *
Mr. PORTER. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. And how many shares did the stockholders take?
Mr. PORTER. I t was 25,000 shares, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact it was 27,450 shares, wasn't

it?
Mr. PORTER. I just gave the amount, 27,591 shares.
Mr. PECORA. NO. That was the number of shares offered to stock-

holders.
Mr. PORTER. Oh. And now you want to know how many sharea

they took? J

Mr. PECORA. Yes. How many shares were subscribed for bv
them? J

Mr. PORTER. Practically all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Practically all of them, did you say?
Mr PORTER. I find that they subscribed for all but 141 shares

ottered to them, substantially all.
Mr. PECORA. That offer was made to stockholders at about the

same time that the company entered into this agreement with Bed-
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mond & Co., and with William E. Levis and with the Owens Illinois
Glass Co., to purchase larger blocks of that stock in the aggregate
than the 27,591 shares offered to stockholders at $25 a share, wasn't
it?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why were not the stockholders offered all of that

stock instead of only 27,591 shares ?
Mr. PORTER. Well, you see, market conditions had been such, and

I believe were such practically on that date, that there would have
been no opportunity, or no possibility, I might say, of a large offer
to stockholders being taken by them. In other words, in January
of that year the stock had a low of 17 and a high of 18%; in
February a low of 16% and a high of 22%; in March a low of
19ys and a high of 27%, and the over-all record for April was a
low of 25 and a high of 82%. Now, then, we commenced those
negotiations, which were not consummated at the end of April, is
that it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, Aj>ril 28.
Mr. PORTER. On April 28; yes. Some 3 weeks prior to that time,

when the stock was selling around $25 a share, and when there was
no possible opportunity of the stockholders being willing to subscribe
to any considerable quantity of shares at any such price.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the fact of the matter is that at the same time
your company made these firm contracts with Redmond & Co., Wil-
liam E. Levis, and the Owens Illinois Glass Co., it made this offer
to its stockholders to take 27,591 shares at $25 a share, didn't it?

Mr. PORTER. Well
Mr. PECORA (continuing). And the fact is that your company

made that offer to its stockholders at the same time that it closed
deals with Redmond &> Co., William E. Levis, and the Owens Illinois
Glass Co.

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, at that time you must have had a pretty

well-defined notion that the stockholders would take the 27,591 shares
that were offered to them?

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why didn't you think they would take the bal-

ance of that issue at $25 a share ?
Mr. PORTER. Oh. The balance of that issue you are talking about?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. PORTER. Well, of course, we had already made the commit-

ment.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you did not make it until April 28.
Mr. PORTER. It was not ratified by the board of directors until that

date.
Mr. PECORA. But the firm commitment wasn't made until April

28, and it was ratified by the board of directors subsequently.
Mr. PORTER. On April 27; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t was at that same time that the 27,591 shares were

offered to your stockholders at $25 a share, wasn't it?
Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, at that time you must have had the notion

that your stockholders would subscribe for those 27,591 shares at $25
a share.
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Mr. PCTRTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why didn't you make the offer to include all the shares

that you had agreed to sell on April 28 to Levis, Redmond & Co. and
Owens Illinois Glass Co. ?

Mr. PORTER. We had already agreed to sell those 40,000 shares to
them prior to that time.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, no. The agreement was evidenced on April 27.
Mr. PORTER. Yes; the written agreement.
Mr. PECORA. That was when it became a firm offer, didn't it?
Mr. PORTER. Yes. I t could not have been legally binding until

ratified by the board of directors, which was not done until that day..
That is right. But

Mr. PECORA (interposing). All right. But go ahead.
Mr. PORTER. NOW, it was pursuant to negotiations which were con-

ducted for about 3 weeks prior to that time, and to an understanding
verbally reached, with the general approval of the directors, to make
this sale at $25 a share; at least some 2 or 3 weeks prior to that time.
The market at the particular date that the directors met and ratified
the offering, was 31; you are quite correct on that.

Mr. PECORA. What I want to know is, why the stockholders of your
company were not given an opportunity to subscribe not only for the
27,591 shares which were offered to them, but for the 40,000
shares

Mr. PORTER (interposing). That we had already agreed to sell.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That you agreed on Aj)ril 28, the follow-

ing day, to sell to Redmond & Co., William E. Levis, and the Owens
Illinois Glass Co.

Mr. PORTER. AS I have already stated I think, we had agreed with
them verbally, and which was confirmed, to sell those shares at $25.

Mr. PECORA. When did you make that agreement for those private
sales?

Mr. PORTER. About 2 weeks prior to that time, 2 or 3 weeks prior
to that time.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I show you what purports to be a copy of

a letter sent by your corporation, over your signature as its president,
to Redmond & Co., dated April 27, 1933. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it as being a true and correct copy of a letter
that you caused to be sent to Redmond & Co. on that date?

Mr. PORTER (after casually looking at the paper). No, sir; that
is not, I think, the correct letter that we did send to them. I do not
think that letter was ever signed. I t is marked up here

Mr. PECORA (interposing). It might interest you to know that
that copy of a letter, the one I am showing you, came from the
files of Mr. Levis. If the letter was never sent, how did it happen
to be in his files ?

Mr. PORTER. Well, this, doubtless, is a part of the drafts of the
negotiations, or something of that kind. I do not doubt the exist-
ence of the thing, of its having been typed, but the letter was never
signed. That letter was never signed. That is the day before the
other letter was written.

Mr. PECORA. I t is dated April 27, 1933.
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Mr, PORTER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure that the original of this letter was

never sent?
Mr. PORTER. I am very positive of it, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you may sit down there at the table again.
Mr. PORTER. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you read this copy of the letter in full?
Mr. PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Just take it and read it to yourself.
Mr. PORTER. AH right. (After reading the paper.) Yes, sir;

that is the situation.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, are you sure, after having read it over, that

that letter was never sent$
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir; I am sure of ity so far as I can be sure of

anything, sir. I t is also marked " Not used " on here, as you will see
by looking at it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, isn't it a fact that the original negotiations for
the sale of the 40,000 shares which were eventually sold by private
sale, as evidenced by the three letters put in evidence this morning,
to Redmond & Co., William E. Levis, and the Owens Illinois Glass
Co., were first proposed to be sold to Redmond & Co. in one block?

Mr, PORTER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. And isn't that letter, a copy of which I have shown

you and which you say was never sent, a letter that was sent as an
evidence of such negotiations?

Mr. PORTER. NO, sir. From the beginning the intent of this whole
transaction was that the sale of these shares was to be to the Owens
people, of which Mr. Levis was the representative. They were to be
the purchasers.

Mr. PECORA. Well, then, why was any such letter ever drafted?
Mr. PORTER. Well, the only answer I can give you to that question

is that this letter seems to be substantially, or to contain some of the
same terms and conditions, as the letters which were finally written,
and that at some juncture in the negotiations it was suggested that
one letter be written to Redmond & Co. as Mr. Levis' bankers, I
presume. This draft must have been prepared, but was never signed
and never sent.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't you informed in the course of the negotia-
tions to sell the whole block of 40,000 shares to Mr. Levis and his
associates—that MJr. Levis' company would not take the entire block
of 40,000 shares?

Mr. PORTER. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And weren't you apprized of that fact after April

27, 1933, which is the date of the copy of the letter I have just
shown you ?

Mr. PORTER. I think that is probably correct.
Mr. PECORA. And as a result of your being so notified that the

Owens Illinois Glass Co. would not take the entire block of 40,000
shares, weren't the negotiations changed so as to provide for the sale
of those 40,000 shares in these allotments: 20,000 shares to Levis,
10,000 shares to Owens Illinois Glass Co., and 10,000 shares to
Redmond & Co.?

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
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Mr. PECORA. And wasn't that form of the negotiations adopted on
April 28, as evidenced by the three letters that we put into the record
this morning?

Mr. PORTER. That is right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that up to April 27, the offer that your company

had, and which it was considering and negotiating to conclude, was
to sell the entire block of 40,000 snares directly to the Owens Illinois
Glass Co.

Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA Then, when those negotiations fell down on April

27, why weren't those 40,000 shares made available to your stock-
holders at $25 per share instead of being made the subject of the
negotiations that were concluded the following day, to sell those
40,000 shares m the aggregate, in the allotments that I have already
indicated, to Mr. Lewis, to his company, and to Redmond & Co.?

Mr. PORTER. Well, Mr. Pecora, you now make your question clear
to me and I will try to answer it.

Mr. PECORA. Please do.
Mr. PORTER. If we were legally relieved by that change, from sell-

ing that block to that group of people, for $25 per share, your ques-
tion is: Why didn't we then offer the whole lot of 40,000 shares to
our stockholders ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; in addition to the 27,591 shares that you did
offer to them.

Mr. PORTER. My answer to that question is this: That in the opin-
ion of myself and of our board the mere fact that the shares had
advanced temporarily to—well, we will say, had advanced to 31, or
were being quoted at that price on that day, was not a sufficiently
material change to have made it anywhere nearly possible to have
made the large offering to the stockholders alone without bankers'
underwriting.

Whether the knowledge of the fact that we had made a commit-
ment to sell to the Owens Illinois group this block of shares at sub-
stantially the market price, and that they were going to put a million
dollars of their own money into it, and as a result of this transac-
tion about $2,000,000 into our treasury, enabling it to pay off our
bank loans, and whether with these people coming on our board to
strengthen our picture, had anything to do with the advance in the
shares, I don't know, or whether that was the general advance of
the market. But the mere fact that the shares had advanced from
around 24, 25, and 26 to 30 and 31 did not, in the opinion of our
board, change the situation as to the great advisability of making
this sale to these people on exactly the same terms, if they would
still be willing to do it, as they had originally outlined; and the
board knew all about it, and we considered that this was an advan-
tageous trade. Does that satisfactorily answer your question?

Mr. PECORA. I am not looking for a satisfactory answer, but an
answer based on the facts. It is not for me to say whether an answer
is satisfactory or not, and it makes no difference to me, so long as
it is based on the facts.

Mr. PORTER. All right. That is it.
Mr. PECORA. When did your board of directors conclude to offer

27,591 shares to the stockholders?
Mr. PORTER. At that time.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, when? Your minute book would show>
wouldn't it?

Mr, PORTER. Yes, sir. I t was actually adopted on the 27th, was it
not [inquiring of an associate] ? Yes; it was April 27.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, that was when the formal resolution was
adopted by the board of directors of your corporation?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Providing for this offer to the stockholders?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I S that so?
Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the resolution that was adopted

on April 27, 1933, by your board covering this offer to the stock-
holders?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you let me see it, please ?
Mr. PORTER. This is a copy taken from the minute book, I believe*
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the resolution you have shown me does not

relate to the offer to the stockholders, does it?
Mr. PORTER. I did not look it over after it was handed to me.
Mr. PECORA. Look at it and see. That relates to the offer of the

40,000 shares to Mr. Levis or his interests.
Mr. PORTER. All right. We will get the minute book.
Mr. PECORA. For your possible guidance, let me point out to you

that in the application which was made to the New York Stock
Exchange under date of May 8, 1933, for an additional listing of
79,833 shares, the statement was made that the board of directors
of your corporation authorized the offering to its stockholders of
27,591 of these additional shares.

Mr. PORTER. AS to the meeting of April 27, it would seem that
what I handed to you awhile ago was an extract from the original
resolution of the same minutes.

Mr. PECORA. May I look at the minute book, please?
Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir [handing a minute book to Mr. Pecora].
Mr. PECORA. This is what I want to call your attention to. Let

me read to you the following from the minutes of the board of
directors of your corporation held on April 27, 1933, at which were
adopted resolutions authorizing the sale of 40,000 shares at private
sale to Mr. Levis and the persons associated with him, and at which
meeting there was also adopted a resolution to offer 27,591 shares to
stockholders of record. I will read the extract as follows:

The chairman then advised that pursuant to the purpose for which such
additional 200,000 shares ot common stock had been authorized, that is, to be
issued by the board of directors in their discretion, if and when they believed
it to be in the best interests of the corpoiation so to do, in preparation for
meeting the anticipated expansion and development of the operations of the
corporation as outlined in the annual leport to stockholders dated March 21,
1933, recent negotiations had taken place, with which he believed the most of
the directors were familiar, with Mr William B Levis, president of the Illinois
Glass Consolidated Corporation, regarding a proposed sale to the Illinois Glass
Consolidated Corporation and to Mr William E Levis, and a group of indi-
viduals represented by him, of an aggregate of 40,000 shares of the common
stock of the corporation at a price of $25 per share

The chairman also advised that in such negotiations it had been considered
that the corporation would also offer for subscription to its stockholders rights
to subscribe, at the same price, namely, $25 per share, sufficient shares of new
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common stock to give each present common stockholder the light to subscribe for
one new share of common stock at the price of $25 per share for each 10 shares
of stock now held, which would call for the offering to stockholders of an
aggregate of 27,591 additional shares

He stated that it was not proposed that the 40,000 shares to be issued to
the Illinois Glass Consolidated Corporation, Mr Levis and his group, would
be entitled to participate in such rights to subscribe

Now, after having heard that extract from the minutes read, do
you recall that in connection with the very negotiations you had
been conducting in behalf of your corporation to sell to Mr. Levis
and his corporation and his group the 40,000 shares of your stock
at $25 per share, it had also been decided upon to offer 27,591 shares
to your stockholders at the same price of $25 per share?

Mr. PORTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And both decisions were part and parcel of the

negotiations with Mr. Levis and his group, weren't they?
Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in view of that fact why didn't you conclude to

sell all those 67,591 shares directly to your stockholders, giving them
the benefit of subscribing for the shares at $25 per share, when the
shares of your company were selling at around $31 in the market?

Mr. PORTER. Because, as I previously stated, it was the judgment
of our board of directors that we could not make such an offering or
rather that if we made such an offering it would probably not be
taken up by the stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the 27,591 shares were all subscribed for by
your stockholders, weren't they?

Mr. PORTER. They were. But if there hadn't been this sale of
the block of 40,000 shares made to outside parties, with fresh capital
coming into our company, it was very doubtful whether any further
shares would have been taken by our existing stockholders; and, of
course, stockholders do not subscribe to rights unless there is a
prospective profit or advantage in it.

Mr. PECORA. Of course not. But when the stock was selling for
around $30 or $31 a share at the very time the stock was offered to
stockholders at $25 per share, had you any reason to believe the
stockholders would not have availed themselves of their rights and
subscribed for all of those shares ?

Mr. PORTER. There is no guarantee of such a thing, Mr. Pecora.
And I think we had to give them practically 30 days in which to
avail themselves of that right, and inasmuch as market fluctuations
are apt to be very wide, as we know, had there been any decline
in the period between the board meeting and the necessary authoriza-
tions and notices that would have had to be mailed, and the time
that would elapse before they had to make a decision, if the market
had declined- in that time, the stockholders probably would not have
taken even the 27,591 shares offered.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently at the period in those negotiations
between Mr. Levis and his group and the company, it was perfectly
safe to offer to the stockholders the 27,591 shares at $25 per share.

Mr. PORTER. I t was safe, yes; but there was no assurance that they
would take them had the market gone back, and they probably would
not have done so. You must bear in mind that we were trying to
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accomplish something that would meet the conditions existing at
the time, when we had bank loans of upwards of one and a half
million dollars, and that

Mr. PECORA (interposing). In connection with that please bear in
mind the statement made to the board of directors at this meeting,
which I have read, which was that this additional stock was to be
issued in order to enable the company to expand its business, not to
pay off any maturing bank loans.

Mr. PORTER. Well, if you will carefully read that statement you
will also see that it refers to the annual report made to stockholders,
which was very complete, which gave a complete exposition of our
situation, and which was mailed late in March. We make a very
complete annual report to our stockholders, not only a verbal report
of the whole condition, but a financial statement, and that financial
statement showed that we had very substantial bank loans. That
annual report advised the stockholders, and that was following the
election which had taken place in the fall of the previous year, and
that the party which was placed in power by a large majority was
committed to repeal; and we had to look forward to the possibility
in the near future of repeal of the prohibition amendment. We
therefore would try to prepare ourselves financially for an expan-
sion of our activities. The first step necessary in expansion would
be to relieve ourselves of our bank loans.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, that is not what the term " expansion " usually
means, is it?

Mr. PORTER. Most certainly, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you raise capital for expansion purposes you

are not raising it to pay off maturing loans.
Mr. PORTER. We certainly would not have been permitted by the

bankers to have expanded until we discharged our current obliga-
tions. We were borrowing money on open account, that is, on 90
days, or 30 days, or 60 days, and this sale of those 40,000 shares,
which was a firm sale, produced a million dollars. Now

Mr. PECORA (interposing). But this firm sale did not become a
firm sale until April 28, did it?

Mr. PORTER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that was the date that the offer was made to

the stockholders of the 27,591 shares.
Mr. PORTER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Did it occur to you that by issuing and selling on

private terms to Mr. Levis and his group the 40,000 shares at the
same time you were offering the 27,591 shares to your stockholders,
that you might be prejudicing the value of the stock to the stock-
holders, I mean by the issuance and sale of the other 40,000 shares?

Mr. PORTER. That was very thoroughly discussed, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what conclusion did you come to?
Mr. PORTER. This was the conclusion we reached, the one adopted*
Mr. PECORA. That it would not prejudice the stockholders, do you

mean?
Mr. PORTER. We have on our board, who were familiar with this

matter, some of the large holders of the stock, and the thing was
very thoroughly discussed.
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Mr. PECORA. In the course of the discussions you must have reached
the conclusion that your stockholders would subscribe for the 27,591
shares.

Mr. PORTER. Not necessarily. But it looked, on the date when
that action was taken and the offer was made, that if we did not
have a decline in the market or a change in conditions, that they
would take it.

Mr. PECORA. And you did not expect a decline in the market at
the date you made this offer to your stockholders, did you?

Mr. PORTER. I beg your pardon, but the resolution was adopted
on the 27th of April, and the stockholders got it several1 days latert
after printing and mailing, and then they had 30 days, or at least
20 days, to avail themselves of the offer, and no one will avail himself
of an offer, practically speaking, until the eve of the expiration date,

Mr. PECORA. Was this offer to subscribe declined by anybody?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it practically certain that the stockholders

would subscribe for all of it ?
Mr. PORTER. NO, sir. There was a risk. We decided we would not

pay the expense of underwriting. I had discussed with bankers prior
to these negotiations the cost of underwriting what would approxi-
mately produce a million or a million and a half dollars, and we
found that that would probably cost us a minimum of 2 or 2y2
points, and that we could only get such underwriting at such an
expense; and we would have been subjected, I believe, to much
criticism if the market had gone up and things had gone well1, had
we made the underwriting with bankers and agreed to pay them
2 or 2y2 points, or whatever we had to pay. If things had gone very
well the stockholders would then have said to us—and this is just on
the question you are asking me now—Why didn't you offer all of it
to us?

We felt that the fair thing to do here was to offer the share-
holders 1 share in 10 at the same price, to put the company to no
expense for underwriting, and with the great hope and expectation
that the market would hold and the shareholders would take it,
which is what happened.

Mr. PECORA. For all you know, the same thing would have hap-
pened if the entire issue of 67,000 shares had been offered to the
stockholders.

Mr. PORTER. I do not think so, for this reason, that a good deal
of that stock was held in fairly large blocks. This was just after
the bank holiday in March. The country was in terrible condition.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; this was April 27.
Mr. PORTER I say, the bank holiday was in March, about 40 days

before that, and most of our largest shareholders, with whom we
could talk, while on the one hand anxious to preserve as much of
their equities as possible by not selling any more shares to anyone
else than necessary, were, on the other hand, in such financial condi-
tion that they would not be very enthusiastic about being asked to
make a further subscription to shares at or around the market, or
even below it.

Mr. PECORA. I think that is all of this witness. Have you any
statement to make or any information you would like to give the
committee without being questioned specifically, Mr. Porter?
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Mr. PORTER. I do not think so, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have the opportunity now of doing it if you

desire to do so.
Mr. PORTER. I do not think there is anything else.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything else you want to tell the committee

with regard to the various matters and transactions that you have
been examined about?

Mr. PORTER. I think that is a complete statement.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused, Mr. Porter.
(Witness excused.)
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Levis here ?
I want to have marked for identification only, Mr. Chairman, the

copy of the letter shown the witness, and which he stated was not
sent. It was drafted, but not sent, dated April 27, 1933, and
addressed to Redmond & Co.

(Copy of draft of letter, Apr. 27, 1933, National Distillers to Red-
mond & Co., was marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 77 ", for identi-
fication, Feb. 22, 1934, and the same is held in the files of the
committee.)

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM E. LEVIS, TOLEDO, OHIO, PRESIDENT
OWENS-ILLINOIS GLASS CORPORATION

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. LEVIS. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Levis are you connected with the Owens-Illinois

Glass Co.?
Mr. LEVIS. I am president of that company.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with the company

in that capacity?
Mr. LEVIS. Four and a half years, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are also a director?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And a stockholder, of course?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr PECORA. Have you heard the testimony given today before

this committee by the preceding witness, Mr. Set on Porter?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard references to William E. Levis in that

testimony?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are the Mr. Levis referred to in that testimony,

are you not?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Without going over the details of the transactions

referred to by Mr. Porter, with respect to the options that were
given to you by the National Distillers Products Corporation, will
you tell the committee whether or not you exercised that option in
full?

Mr. LEVIS. I exercised the option in full.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU also purchased the 20,000 shares of stock re-
ferred to in that option letter in addition to the 12,000 shares that
were optioned to you ?

Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Twenty thousand shares were purchased by you at

$25 a share, and 12,000 shares were optioned to you at $27.50 a share?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the same time did your corporation, namely, the

Owens-Illinois Glass Corporation, buy 10,000 shares at $25 a share,
referred to in the letter offered in evidence here this morning, dated
April 28, 1933?

Mr. LEVIS. May I correct that, Mr. Pecora? You have made that
statement before. The Owens-Illinois Glass Co. have never made an
investment in any of their customers' business. The investment was
made by the Illinois Glass Consolidated Corporation, now called
Illinois Glass Co., of which I am also president.

Mr. PECORA. IS that a corporation separate and distinct from the
Owens-Illinois Glass Corporation?

Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir. I t has nothing to do with it except that it is
a large stockholder of Owens-Illinois Glass Co. stock. I t was for-
merly the Illinois company's assets that were sold that caused the
Owens Bottle Co. to become Owens-Illinois Glass Co.

Mr. PECORA. Then these 10,000 shares were not purchased by the
Glass Manufacturing Co. known as the Owens-Illinois Glass Co.,
but were purchased by this other corporation called the Owens-
Illinois

Mr. LEVIS. Called the Illinois Glass Consolidated Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. That company bought those 10,000 shares at $25 a

share ?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Under the terms of the letter of April 28, 1933.
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the same time, you heard Mr. Porter testify,

a sale was made to Redmond & Co. of 10,000 shares of the common
stock of National Distillers Products Corporation, also at $25 a
share.

Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any interest in that sale?
Mr. LEVIS. I had an option on those 10,000 shares at $27, good

for 5 days.
Mr. PECORA. That option was given to you by Redmond & Co. ?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you exercise that option ?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And took down all the 10,000 shares?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that all told, you acquired individually 42,000

shares of the National Distillers Products Corporation ?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At these prices?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. 20,000 shares at $25 a share, 10,000 shares at $27 a

share, and 12,000 shares at $27.50 a share.
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Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hold those shares or did you dispose of

them shortly after you acquired them?
Mr. LEVIS. I disposed of them shortly after I acquired them.
Mr. PECORA. In the open market?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Through what broker or brokers ?
Mr. LEVIS. Redmond & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have a joint account with them in any of

those shares?
Mr. LEVIS. I had a joint account with Mr. Mason Day, of that

company, in the shares.
Mr. PECORA. When was that joint account formed, Mr. Levis?
Mr. LEVIS. Sir ?
Mr. PECORA. When was that joint account formed with Mr. Day?
Mr. LEVIS. On April 29.
Mr. PECORA. 1933?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were involved in that joint

account?
Mr. LEVIS. On the original purchase, 20,000 shares were involved,

and of the option, I abandoned the joint account plan as outlined
in the letter, with Mr. Day's mutual consent. I took down all of
the optioned shares and actually sold to Mr, Day 7,250 shares at
$29.16 per share, retaining myself 4,750 shares, that cost me $27.50
a share.

Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the formation of the joint
account with Mr. Day, Mr. Levis?

Mr. LEVIS. I did not feel that I could at that time afford to pur-
chase all the shares personally.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, what was the apportionment of
interest between you and Mr. Day in that joint account?

Mr. LEVIS. May I state that there was an account, 10,000 of the
20,000, that ran to me, in which I had other associates of mine who
paid for 7,700 shares of that stock of the first 10,000 out of the 20,000
that ran to me. I took the balance of those shares directly myself,
with no participation on the part of Mr. Day. On the remaining
10,000 shaies, Mr. Day was joint account with me at a price of 26 or
better, and on the 10,000 shares that I received through Redmond, he
was joint account with me at 27 or better.

Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the formation of the joint
.account with Mr. Day?

Mr. LEVIS. I might answer it in Mr. Day's words and the words
of Mr. Wright, " to distribute the stock and make a profit."

Mr. PECORA. Was trading done for that joint account after its
formation?

Mr. LEVIS. Mr. Day was more or less the manager of the matter.
My records, as audited by Arthur Young & Co., indicate that in
one of the 10,000-share blocks 400 shares were bought that were sub-
sequently distributed, and in the other 10,000-share blocks 13 hundred
shares were bought that were again distributed, so that we really, in
distributing 20,000 shares, dealt in 3,700 shares—I mean in 2,100
shares.
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The CHAIRMAN. Did you employ any publicity agents or make
any effort to boost the stock?

Mr. LEVIS. NO, Mr. Chairman. They were all open-market trans-
actions.

Mr. PECORA. In those market transactions did not the account buy
and sell in order to enable it to make its distribution ?

Mr. LEVIS. In the only accounts that I had anything to do with,
Mr. Pecora, one account bought 400 shares which it subsequently
sold, and another account bought 13 hundred shares which it sub-
sequently sold. The only shares purchased that were not received
directly from National Distillers or Redmond & Co. were those 17
hundred shares.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the only joint account or syndicate account
that you participated in which traded in the stock of the National
Distillers Products Corporation during the year 1933 ?

Mr. LEVIS. SO far as I can recall, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the operations to dispose of the

stock which you agreed to purchase, and did purchase directly from
the National Distillers Products Corporation, as well as the stock
that was optioned to you by that corporation, was it necessary at
any time for you to make any payments for that stock, except out of
proceeds derived by you from the sale of the stock in the market
against those purchases or options ?

Mr. LEVIS. In answering that, Mr. Pecora, I thought of it as an
entire block of 40,000 shares. There was paid by me $250,000 for
the Illinois Glass Co.'s 10,000; $192,500 for my other associates'
7,700; and I banked the balance of it at Redmond. I t would have
been no different, in my own mind, had I gone to a bank at which
I had credit and borrowed the money and put the dollars at Red-
mond, than if I had gone to Redmond and put up my option agree-
ment, or any other collateral, and borrowed the money from Redmond
with which to make the payment.

Mr. PECORA. The 10,000 shares that were taken over by the com-
pany, the Owens Glass Co., or corporation, were not a part of the
joint account with Day?

Mr. LEVIS. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO, we will leave those 2,000 shares out of the reckon-

ing for the time being. The corporation paid for 10,000 shares, of
course.

Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did not dispose of them in any market operation,

and probably still have them.
Mr. LEVIS. They still have them.
Mr. PECORA. Confining ourselves, then, to the 32,000 shares, repre-

sented by the 20,000 you bought directly from the National Distillers,
and the 12,000 optioned to you by the National Distillers, and the
10,000 that you took over from Redmond at $27, was it necessary for
you to put up any moneys out of funds other than those derived from
sales which you had made in the market against those purchases and
against that option ?

Mr. LEVIS. Nothing other than the $192,500 that was put up by my
associates.
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Mr. PECORA. That covered the 7,700 shares that did not go into
the distribution.

Mr. LEVIS. That is right. Other than that, no funds were put up.
Mr. PECORA.. And that was due to the fact, was it not, that you sold

through Redmond & Co. shares from time to time against the pur-
chase contracts and against the option?

Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir; and on the same basis as the purchase contract
and the option. The option was never involved in that, Mr. Pecora.
On the 22,300 shares that I had, 20,000 of which was joint account
with Mr. Day, we were practically out of all those shares on an " as-
and-when-issued " basis, by the time we had delivery of shares that
we had a contract to be delivered to us on an " as-and-Avhen-issued "
basis.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, you had sold those shares short against
the purchase contracts and the option.

Mr. LEVIS. Technically short, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I do not mean short sales m the sense that short sales

are used as part of the process called " bear raiding." I do not mean
that.

Mr. LEVIS. I had secured an underwriting from others on the same
basis.

Mr. PECORA. When was that joint account you had with Mr. Day
terminated ?

Mr. LEVIS. I have a memorandum
Mr. PECORA. There was more than one joint account, was there not,

with Mr. Day?
Mr. LEVIS. I had three accounts, sir, dealing in the 30,000 shares,

namely, account 42, which dealt in the 10,000 shares that Mr. Day
did not participate in; account 44, which dealt in the 10,000 shares
which he did participate in above 26; and account 43, in which he
participated above 27.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEVIS. All those accounts were closed, as per a letter from

Redmond & Co., dated May 13, sending me a complete statement of
those accounts and a remittance for whatever profit I had from those
accounts.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got that letter ?
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give the figures ?
Mr. LEVIS. Statement of account no. 42, $22,298; account 43,

$18,014; account 44, $15,859.50. That letter is schedule no. 35 I filed
with your representative.

Mr. PECORA. The profits that you have given us were simply the
cash profits, were they not ?

Mr. LEVIS. They were the cash profits from those accounts.
Mr. PECORA. Was there not, in addition to that, a profit in stock?
Mr. LEVIS. Not from the 30,000.
Mr. PECORA. But frpm the 42,000 aggregate.
Mr. LEVIS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did that amount to ?
Mr. LEVIS. I received 12,000 stares, which I paid $27.50 for, or

$330,000. I sold, of that, 9,500 shares for $345,000, making a cash
profit of $15,254 75, and 2,500 shares that had a cost price to me of
$68?750.
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Mr. PECORA. That is all, unless you have some statement to make,
or any other details you want to give with regard to these transac-
tions.

Mr. LEVIS. Thank you.
(Witness excused.)

TESTIMONY OF HENRY MASON DAY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Day, did you hear the testimony of Mr. Seton
Porter with regard to the options in the form of puts and calls
which the National Distillers Products Corporation gave to Red-
mond & Co. during the year 1932 ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything you want to add to the testimony

which Mr. Porter gave with regard to those options?

Mr. DAY (after conferring with an associate). There is nothing
to add, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. In connection with those puts and calls, did you
assign or give any interest therein to Wright and Sexton?

Mr. DAY. My recollection is that we did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was that done for? What was your purpose

in doing that?
Mr. DAY. Because I personally am not on the floor of the stock

exchange, nor do I in any way pretend to know anything about the
floor operations, and I consider that Charlie Wright is an outstand-
ing man in that respect.

Mr. PECORA. That is, he is in a better position to make a market?
Mr. DAY. Not only that, but he was m a better position to feel

the trend of the market.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony also, I presume, of Mr.

Porter with regard to the options which his company gave on the
common stock of the company to Redmond & Co., or, rather, the
commitment it made to sell Redmond & Co. 25,000 shares ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony about the option for 12,000

shares given to Mr. Levis?
Mr. DAY. I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any interest in that option covering the

12,000 shares?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Will you state the nature of it?
Mr. DAY. At the commencement I had a 50 percent interest in

that option, and on or before the 15th of Juiie—between the 10th and
the 15th—Mr. Levis told me that he wanted to clean it up and aban-
don it, and I said: " Well, if you feel that way about it, all right;
I will take what is left."

Mr. PECORA. Referring to the 42,000 shares of the common stock
of National Distillers Products Corporation which were sold by that
corporation to Levis and to Redmond & Co. under the agreements of
April 28,1933, that were put m evidence this morning, the total pur-
chase price for those shares fixed by the agreements was $1,080,000,
was it not?

Mr. DAY. If vou have that figure there. Was it 42,000, Mr.
Pecora, or was it 40,000?
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Mr. PECORA. Forty-two thousand. That includes the 12,000-share
option.

Mr. DAY. I see.
Mr. PECORA. And the 30 thousand shares, which excludes the 10

thousand shares that the glass corporation took over and paid
for.

Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was $1,080,000, as I understand.
Mr. DAY. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that those shares, those 42,000 shares,

were disposed of shortly after their acquisition, and were taken
down without the necessity of putting up any money other than the
moneys realized from technical short sales that were made against
the purchase contracts and the option agreement?

Mr. DAY (after conferring with an associate). Mr. Gibson tells
me that that is the figure here, and according to the figures compiled
by him, there was a matter of $57,500 put up by Eedmond.

Mr. PECORA. By Redmond & Co.?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; in addition to the $192,000 which Mr. Levis

spoke of.
Mr. PECORA. That $192,000 was paid by the persons to whom an

aggregate of 77 thousand shares were sold direct, isn't that so?
Mr. DAY. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The balance of these 42 thousand shares was disposed

of in the open market through Redmond & Co.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did the distribution take?
Mr. DAY. I do not know off-hand. [After conferring with an

associate.] Mr. Gibson tells me about June 15.
Mr. PECORA. What profits were distributed at the end of the

period of distribution of the stock, in cash, and what in stock?
Mr. DAY. AS far as Mr. Levis was concerned, just exactly what

he testified, from his Arthur Young statement; and I took over the
balance of that stock and carried it along in my accounts.

Mr. PECORA. What was the amount of stock that was left over at
the end of the account?

Mr. DAY (after conferring with an associated). Mr. Gibson tells
me I took down 21,000 shares of stock and certain cash profits, on
which he has not the figure.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the total cash profits from the transactions?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir; I have not, because it carried into the other

accounts. I simply put it in my accounts.
Mr. PECORA. Our analysis, made from records which Redmond &

Co. have made available to us, show a distribution of cash profits
of $252,158.75; and of 4,600 shares which, on July 26, 1933, had a
market value of about $345,000.

Mr. DAY. In other words, your figures show that the profit which
was made by us was approximately $345,000.

Mr. PECORA. In stock; and in cash of $252,000.
Mr. DAY. I have no figures on it.
Mr. PECORA. Making a total of about $597,000.
Mr. DAY. I have no figures on it, so I cannot very well answer. I

am perfectly willing to accept your figures.
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Mr. PECORA. If you find that our calculations are incorrect, will
you notify us, and we will have the correction made on the record?

Mr. DAY. I will be only too glad to. I have not closed the ac-
counts, as far as I am concerned. Unfortunately, I took very con-
siderable losses in other things in my accounts. However, Mr.
Pecora, I am very glad to accept those figures and, as you say, if
there is any difference that we find, we will send you a statement.

Mr. PECORA. Did your firm have any options covering any shares
listed on the New York Stock Exchange other than the options
that have been discussed here in the evidence, with respect to the
American Commercial Alcohol Corporation and the National Dis-
tillers Products Corporation?

Mr. DAY. What was the year?
Mr. PECORA. When I say your firm, I mean your firm or any of

the partners therein.
Mr. DAY. I have copies of them, which I think you are also

holding, the first one of which is the 1932, National Distillers Prod-
ucts; 1933, Libbey-Owens-Ford; 1933, American Water Works; 1931,
Petroleum Corporation of America; 1933 to February 1934, Graham-
Paige; 1932 to 198'3, Warren Foundry and Pipe; 1933, Consolidated
Aircraft; 1932, Zonite Products; 1931, Houdaille-Hershey; 1933,
Barnsdall Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. I believe your firm has turned over to us photostatic
copies of all those options.

Mr. DAY. That is my understanding, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have before me the photostatic copies that were

received from your firm. I will ask you to look at them and see
if they are true and correct copies of those option contracts [hand-
ing papers to the witness].

Mr. DAY. I notice that some of these that you hand me I have not
on my list here.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize them as copies of options that your
firm, or any member of your firm, had ?

Mr. DAY. I was neither a partner of my firm at this time, nor was
I an employee, which I was before I became a partner of this firm.
Some of them are dated 1930, which I know nothing about.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Gibson, will you look at the photostatic copies
of options?

Mr. DAY. I just cannot tell about something I do not know the first
thing in the world about. I will say substantially, Mr. Pecora, un-
questionably they are photostatic copies of records which you got
from our office, and our name seems to be contained in all of them,
back as far as 1929, and we had something to do with them.

Mr. PECORA. DO they constitute copies of all the options that were
given by anyone to Redmond & Co., or any of its partners, during
the years 1929 to 1933, both inclusive?

Mr. GIBSON. If these were submitted in answer to your question-
naire, they do.

Mr. PECORA. I will offer them in evidence, Mr. Chairman, as one
exhibit, and they can be marked. Each separate option may be
marked " A, B, C, D, E ", and so forth, with the exhibit number.

The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted.
(Copies of options given to Redmond & Co., 1929 to 1933, were

received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 78, Feb. 22,
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1934", and the same will be found at the conclusion of today's;
proceedings.)

The CHAIRMAN. IS it the common practice for members of the
exchange to operate under options like these ?

Mr. DAY. I think it is, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the purpose of obtaining these options is to

enable the optionee to distribute the stock covered by the options at
a profit through the medium of market operations?

Mr. DAY. Market or private. In other words, the object of ob-
taining one of these options, most naturally, is to make some money
legitimately.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you are going to enter into a long controversy,
Mr. DAY. I will leave that out, rather than take the time. AIL

right; to make money. I want to finish as bad as anybody.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a practice under which members of the ex-

change from time to time conducted market operations at a profit to
themselves; isn't that so?

Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the operations would be both on the buying and

selling side in order to stimulate the market and create an additional
activity in the market by means of which the distribution at a profit
was effected?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all I have to ask.
Mr. DAY. The same as they put the dummies in the bus to get

other people to ride.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused, Mr. Day.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Bowers here?

TESTIMONY OF HENRY S. BOWEBS, PABTNEB IN GOLDMAN^
SACHS & CO., NEW YORK CITY

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bowers, come forward and be sworn, please.
You do solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give

m the matters under investigation by this committee will be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth. So help you God.

Mr. BOWERS. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bowers, what is your full name and address,

please ?
Mr. BOWERS. Henry S. Bowers, 30 Pine Street, New York.
Mr. PECORA. Are you connected with the firm of Goldman, Sachs

&Co.?
Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected with that firm ?
Mr. BOWERS. Thirty-four years.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity are you now connected with them ?
Mr. BOWERS. First as an employee and since 1915 as a partner.
Mr. PECORA. And what is the business of Goldman, Sachs & Co.?
Mr. BOWERS. Banking, general.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of

a letter addressed to the secretary of the Committee on Business
Conduct of the New York Stock Exchange under date of August 4,
1933, signed " Goldman, Sachs & Co." Will you look at it and tell
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me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a letter sent
by Goldman, Sachs & Co. to the secretary of the Committee on
^Business Conduct of the New York Stock Exchange on the date
which that copy bears?

Mr. BOWERS (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you cause that letter to be sent, Mr. Bowers ?
Mr. BOWERS. NO. One of my partners.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the circumstances under which

it was sent?
Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And are you familiar with the transaction or matter

to which the letter refers ?
Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that letter in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Aug. 4, 1933, from Goldman, Sachs & Co. to secre-

tary, committee on business conduct, New York Stock Exchange, was
thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 79, Feb. 22, 1934 ",
and the same appears in the record in full immediately following,
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence is exhibit no. 79 of
this date and written on the letterhead of Goldman, Sachs & Co.,
and reads as follows:

[CONFIDENTIAL]

KELSEY HAYES WHEEL COMPANY,
Neiv York, August 4, 19S3

SECRETARY, COMMITTE ON BUSINESS CONDUCT,
New York Stock Exchange, Room <608,

11 Wall Street, New York, New York
DEAR SIR : Referring to your circular C5222, there was existing at the close

of business on August 2, 1933, an account, managed by us, known as

KELSEY HAYES WHEEL COMPANY
CLASS A STOCK

AND
CLASS B STOCK

JOINT TRADING ACCOUNT

In which Lehman Brothers and ourselves each have a 50% interest A copy
of the agreement covering such Account, which expires August 5, 1933, is
enclosed herein.

Such Account is short 900 shares of Kelsey Hayes Wheel Company Class
"A" Stock and 1,000 shares of Class " B " Stock, the aforesaid short positions
being offset by long positions in Firm Account.

Such Joint Trading Account was organized for the purpose of creating a
iair market in such stock, at the request of the New York Stock Exchange

Very truly yours,
(Signed) GOLDMAN, SACHS & Co

(Enclosure.)
Now, Mr. Bowers, will you tell the committee the details con-

cerning the organization of the joint trading account referred to in
this letter?

Mr. BOWERS. Following the reorganization of the Kelsey-Hayes
Wheel Co., which was about completed m February in 1933, there
came into existence this class A and class B stock of the reorganized
company. The holders of the old Kelsey-Hayes Wheel Co. preferred

d common shares, which were listed on the stock exchange, were
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to receive in the reorganization, among others, certain amounts of
the new A and B stock, and in the ordinary course of business
application was made to the stock exchange to list these shares.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment at that point: Is this the application
that was made to list those shares, or is that a copy of it [handing
paper to Mr. Bowers] ?

Mr. BOWERS (after examining document). I presume it is; yes,
sir.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, but ask that it be not spread
in full in the minutes, because of its size.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, under those conditions.
(Application of Kelsey-Hayes Wheel Co., dated Feb. 1, 1933, to

committee on stock list, New York Stock Exchange, was designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 80, February 22, 1934 ", is filed among the
records of the committee, but is not copied in this record.)

Mr. BOWERS. In connection with this application to list, the listing
committee of the stock exchange, with whom we were to take the
matter up, said to us that prior to listing they wished to be assured
that there would be an ordinary, orderly market in the new shares.
There had been no sales to the public of these new shares. Theyr
therefore, were uncertain as to just their status, and they wished
Lehman Bros, and ourselves, as reorganization managers, to under-
take to see that the market in the shares was orderly for a reasonable
period of time—let us say for 4 to 6 months.

Their request, as detaile dto us, was that we should keep a bid for
the stock in the market for a few hundred shares and an offer for the
stock in the market for a few hundred shares at a reasonable spread,,
their fear being that the stock might be $2 bid and $8 or $10 offered,,
and they did not wish these old stockholders of the Kelsey-Hayes.
Wheel Co. to be penalized either in buying or selling the stock of the
reorganized company by the existence of a wide spread such as I
have mentioned.

We therefore told the listing committee, Lehman Bros, and our-
selves, that we would endeavor to maintain an orderly market, and
by that that we would see that if other bids were not in the market
or other offers were not in the market at a reasonable spread, we
would undertake to put the bids in or offers in, as the case might
require, at a reasonable spread, and we so did for a period of upward
of 6 months—little over 6 months.

Mr. PECORA. And that is the joint trading account referred to in
this letter addressed to the secretary of the business conduct com-
mittee, which has been marked in evidence as exhibit no. 79 ?

Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN Were there any others participating in that

arrangement ?
Mr. BOWERS. NO, Senator. Merely Lehman Brothers and our-

selves, who were the reorganization managers of the old company.
It was a part of our job as completing the reorganization.

Mr. PECORA. Are there any other facts you want to bring to the
notice of the committee with regard to this matter, Mr. Bowers?

Mr. BOWERS. I would like to say, Mr. Pecora, that there was an
earlier letter written at the inception of the account to the stock
exchange embodying our undertaking, and I think you have a photo-
stat copy of that letter.
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Mr. PECORA. IS this the letter to which you refer, copy of which
i now show you?

Mr. BOWERS (after examining document). Yes, sir; I would think
that perhaps that was it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence.
Mr. BOWERS. And would you have that read also in the minutes?
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Letter dated Feb. 7, 1933, from Goldman, Sachs & Co., and Leh-

man Bros, to committee on stock list, New York Stock Exchange,
was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 81, February 22,1934 ", and
appears in the record immediately following, where read by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter just received in evidence as committee
exhibit no. 81, on the letterhead of Goldman, Sachs & Co., reads as
follows (reading):

NEW YOKK, February 7, 19SS

COMMITTEE ON STOCK LIST, NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE,
New Yo)k City

(Attention of Mr Hoxsey )
DEAR SIB: In connection with the application of Kelsey-Hayes Wheel Com-

pany for the listing of shares of its Class A and the Class B stock on the New
York Stock Exchange, we shall, in accordance with your request, upon the
listing of these shares, put in bids and offers for these shares and endeavor to
maintain an orderly market therefor for a reasonable length of time there-
after. We shall do this unless extraordinary general market conditions
develop

With reference to so-called " lend or sell" letters—the words " lend or sell"
being in quotation marks—from among the largest stockholders of the com-
pany, we have communicated with the five largest and in each case have been
told that they will be glad to give such a letter We ai*e engaged in getting
these letters and shall promptly advise you when received.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) GOLDMAN, SACHS & Co

LEHMAN BBOS.

Now, is there anything else you want to call to the attention of the
committee with regard to this matter, Mr. Bowers ?

Mr. BOWERS. The lend or sell letters were at the request of the list-
ing committee, in order that there be no likelihood of a corner de-
veloping in the stock; that is, a demand for the stock which the
current supply might not fill, and the price be run up.

Mr. PEOORA. That is, the floating supply was rather small ?
Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir. You see, it had been lodged—people who

had wished to sell, Mr. Pecora, had sold during the difficulties of the
company, and we were fearful that those who held stock would hold
to it and there might be a demand and the stock would run up
sharply and then be subject to sharp fluctuation downward, and
therefore we agreed that we would always supply stock so that there
would not be any corner.

Mr. PECORA. This joint account was undertaken by your firm and
Lehman Bros, at the request of the stock exchange and as a condi-
tion to the granting of the listing application ?

Mr. BOWERS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything more?
Mr. BOWERS. One word more: That in connection with the 6

months' operations of that account the total purchases and the sales
by the joint account in the class A stock were, I think, about 1,500
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shares, both purchases and sales, and m the B stock a total of 2,000
shares at average prices of $4 and $5 a share and for a period of 6
months.

Mr. PECORA. That was a very inactive account.
Mr. BOWERS. In other words, it was, as per the stock exchange,

simply kept orderly. Plenty of time there were other bids, Mr.
Pecora, or other offers. They were perfectly close enough, and we
had nothing to do with that.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the purpose of this joint trading
account as you understood it was to keep the market close on the
stock?

Mr. BOWERS. Just reasonably so; yes, sir. So that a buyer would
not be penalized by having to pay a higher price, or a seller would
not be penalized by having to sell at too low a price.

The CHAIRMAN. What became of the whole transaction after you
finished up?

Mr. BOWERS. Why, when we were through we had a balance of
900 shares that we had sold more than we had purchased in one class
of stock, and 450 of that was supplied by Lehman Bros, and 450 by
ourselves, and in the other class of stock, the class B stock, I think it
was, the margin was 1,000 shares, and 500 were supplied by Lehman
Bros, and 500 by ourselves. The accounts terminated, and the market
then just took care of itself in an orderly fashion.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU finally got rid of your entire holdings?
Mr. BOWERS. Oh; no, sir. All that we sold, Senator, as a result

of this operation over 6 months' time was 900 shares of one class
of stock, that is Lehman Bros, and ourselves, and 1,000 shares of
the other class of stock. The average prices of those two were about
$4 or $5 a share in 6 months' time. In other words, there was very
little activity, and it simply took care of itself.

The CHAIRMAN. We are much obliged to you and you are excused.
Mr. PECORA. I would just like to interrogate Mr. Altschul a little

further.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK ALTSCHUL, CHAIRMAN STOCK LIST
COMMITTEE, NEW YORK STOCK EXCHANGE, NEW YORK
CITY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Altschul, you heard the testimony of the pre-
ceding witness, Mr. Bowers, with regard to the formation of this
joint trading account in the stock of the Kelsey-Hayes Wheel Co.?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I have, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you heard him testify that that joint account was

formed at the request of the stock list committee of the New York
Stock Exchange?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was virtually laid down as a condition to the

granting of the application for the listing of the shares after the
reorganization of this company that was made in February of last
year?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is my understanding; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you explain to the committee the policy of the

stock list committee that prompted them to lay down that condition
in this case?
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. Mr. Pecora, I would like first to state that I was
not at this meeting. I was away at the time. But as you told p e
this was coming out, I have informed myself as best I could with
regard to the circumstances.

This was, as far as I know, my experience with the committee on
stock list, a unique case. I don't think we could say that there was
any policy covered by the particular transactions having to do with
the joint account.

So far as the lend or sell letters are concerned, that is a matter of
policy I would be glad to explain.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. The circumstances of this particular case bearing

now on the joint account were these: The stock of the Kelsey-Hayes
Wheel Co. was listed on the floor. The company had gotten into
difficulties and was m the process of being reorganized.

In connection with the reorganization it was apparent from the
figures before us that there was a very large concentration of hold-
ings, because a very preponderating amount of the A stock went to
the banking creditors—1 have made a few notes on the reorganiza-
tion—the banking creditors and to the holders of some mortgage
bonds and some debentures.

About 220,000 shares, I think, out of about 290,000 in the course
of the reorganization went to the security holders or creditors of
those classes.

In connection with the B stock, out of 290,000 shares, 75,000 shares
went to the old commo-stock holders, and they had rights to sub-
scribe under the plan of reorganization for an additional amount of
149,000 shares, more or less, and in the event that 149,000 shares were
not taken by the stockholders on their subscription, there would
again have been m the hands of underwriters a very large concentra-
tion of holdings.

There were 4,500 stockholders m this situation, and while the dis-
tribution was obviously one that would not have gotten by the com-
mittee as eligible for listing in the first instance, when the stock was
distributed to the stockholders of the listed company by virtue of a
reorganization we are very reluctant to see them further penalized
after they have been through a reorganization by losing the market
for their stock. So we wanted, if possible, to put the new securi-
ties that came on out of the old in the list, in the interest of these
4,500 stockholders. The distribution situation gave him concern—
and I hs*ve discussed this with my associate who handled it to find
out just what was in his mind—apparently faced with that distri-
bution situation, he decided that it would be wise to see that there
was some orderly kind of a bid offer in there for the stock, so that
the market should not be as exposed as it otherwise would have been.

Mr. PECORA. That is; exposed to a corner?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO; not to a corner. This would be exposed to

the fact that there were large concentrated blocks that might come
into the market and there would be no place for a small stockholder
to turn with his holdings. We wanted a regular, orderly market
within a narrow range.

Just to digress for one moment, the minutes of the meeting contain
a very full discussion of this question. I think you have them.
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Mr. PECORA. I have a copy of them before me.
Mr. ALTSCHTJL. And they indicate the reasoning just about I think

as I have outlined it to you, the reasoning behind that action.
Now, with regard to the lend-or-sell letters, which I take it was

part of your question
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Before leaving the other question, may I say that

this is the only case in my experience in which this action has been
taken, so I do not think we could describe it under any question of
a general policy, other than a sort of a general disposition to try
and see that the stockholders were protected in this situation where
there was anything that we could do to help them.

In other words, the lend or sell letters; that is a fairly usual
precaution that we take. When the distribution sheets indicate to
us that there is a very heavy concentration of holdings, but still
not a concentration so heavy that it would act as a bar to the listing
altogether, then we are in the habit of asking the large stockholders
to give us these lend or sell letters which will allow us to call upon
them to lend or sell the stock on the floor at our request in the event
that a situation develops in the market to make that necessary. Those
lend or sell letters we get very often. We have hundreds of them
on file. They are all there merely as a protection against untoward
developments, and m my recollection we have never had occasion
to use them. I mean they are taken just as a precaution, but it is a
precaution which we have never had occasion to use.

Mr. PECORA. Well, as a precaution against what?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is a precaution against an untoward develop-

ment in the way of a corner in the stock.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this application granted?
Mr. ALTSCHUL The application was granted, sir; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And one of the thoughts underlying this condition

that was virtually imposed as a condition to the granting of the
listing application was that there would be stock available to 'meet
ordinary market requirements in a manner that would keep a close
market on the stock?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes; I think that is substantially correct. Well, I
don't think there is anything—the discussion in the minutes, which
I take it you are going to incorporate in the record, sir, will give
all the circumstances in back 01 that. I think your statement is
substantially correct. I would not take exception to it in any way.

Mr. PECORA. I have what purports to be a photostatic copy of
the minutes of the meeting of the committee on stock list held on
February 6, 1933, at which action was taken on this application to
list the class A and class B shares of the Kelsey-Hayes Wheel Co.
Will you identify that as being true and correct copy of such
minutes ?

Mr. ALTSOHUL. I so do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will offer that m evidence, but on account of its

voluminouls character I ask that it be not spread in full on the
minutes.

The CHAIRMAN Let it be admitted, under those conditions.
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(Minutes of meeting of Feb. 6, 1933, of committee on stock list
was designated "Committee Exhibit No. 82, Feb. 22, 1934", filed
among the records of the committee, but not incorporated in this
record in full.)

Mr. PECORA. This was virtually calling upon the sponsors of the
stock to make stock available for permanent requirements if the
necessity should arise ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Calling upon the sponsors, and as we understand,
the reorganization managers.

Mr. PECORA. I notice that there is no statement embodied in the
listing application in the final form of it with regard to this con-
dition for the creation of this joint trading account that has been
referred to here. Is there any reason why that was not made
public?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I did not participate in the discussions, but if
I had participated I would have urged that it not be made public,
and I suppose the same reasons would have guided me that guided
the committee.

Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Because the matter was one of relative unimport-

ance. It was merely a request to keep a normal, natural market in
there during the time of the transition period from the old—I don't
remember whether it was bankruptcy—but anyway, the old reor-
ganized company and the new company, and to give publicity to
the fact that two important banking firms were under agreement
which provided for doing certain things might have had a con-
notation in the minds of the public that was quite unwarranted. I t
might have provided the incentive—it might have provided the basis
for conclusion that would have had no justification. I t would have
given the transaction an importance that it did not have in our
minds. I will put it differently: I think it would have had an im-
portance in the minds of the public that it certainly did not have
in ours, and I felt that it more dangerous to disclose—thai it might
be dangerous to disclose it, and there would be no harm in the
arrangement as it was concluded without publicity.

Mr. PECORA. Except whatever activity the stock had in the market
through the operation of this joint trading account would be mis-
leading the public, in that the public would thereby be able to
assume that this was public trading?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. We would never have assumed that this trading
account, so-called, would have led to any added activity in the
market that would not have taken place anyway. We would have
assumed that such activity as originated on the part of a buyer
or a seller would have found a counterpart that would have given a
fair execution of his order.

The CHAIRMAN. That is all, Mr. Altschul. We will now take a
recess until 10:30 tomorrow morning.

(Accordingly, at 4:32 p.m., an adjournment was taken until
10:30 a.m. on the following morning.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-A—FEB 22, 1934

HAMMONS & Co.,
New Ywk City, August 23, 1983.

LEE WABBBN JAMBS, ESQ ,
New York, New York

DEAR SIR: In consideration of your purchasing 3,000 shares Consolidated
Aircraft Corporation Common Stock at $1000 per share, we hereby grant you
an option to purchase 14,000 shares of the above-mentioned stock as follows:

5,000 shares at $10 00 per share
4,000 shares at $10 50 per share
5,000 shares at $11.00 per share

The above option is good for a period of thirty (30) days from the date of
this letter or until the close of business Friday, September 22nd, 1933

In consideration of your exercising the above option, we hereby grant you
an additional option to purchase all or any part of 16,000 shares Consolidated
Aircraft Corporation Common Stock as follows:

4,000 shares at $11.50 per share
4,000 shares at $12 00 per share
4,000 shares at $1250 per share
4,000 shares at $13.00 per share

good for a period of forty-five (45) days from the date of this letter, terminat-
ing at the close of business Saturday, October 7th, 1933

If the above is in accordance with your understanding, please sign and,
return duplicate copy of this letter in the space provided below.

Yours very truly,
HAMMONS & Co, INCORPORATED,
LESTER W. PELL JR., Secretary.

LWP: HMD
Accepted •

LEE WARREN JAMES

JUNE 26, 1933.
Mr WARREN JAMES, Syndicate Manager,

New York City
DEAR SIRS . The undersigned, Charles W Sanford, of New York, confirms his

agreement with you as follows •
In consideration of the sum of $100 paid by you to the undersigned, receipt

whereof is hereby acknowledged, the undersigned has granted to you and others >
associated with you, on certain terms, options to purchase from the undersigned,
shares of the $100 par value Common stock of Graham-Paige Motors Corpora-
tion, a Michigan corporation, as follows:

Up to—

17,600 shares..
17,500 shares.-
17,500 shares. -
17,500 shares--

Date

On or before 3 o'clock p m , D S T July 26,1933
On or before 3 o'clock p m , D S T , Aug 26,1933
On or before 3 o'clock p m , D 9 T , Sept 26,1933
On or before 3 o'clock p m , D S T , Oct 26,1933

Price

At $3 00 per share flat.
At $3 60 per share flat.
At $4O0 per share flat.
At $4 50 per share flat.

It is understood that the foregoing options, other than the first option, are
respectively conditional upon the full exercise by you within the period speci-
fied of the preceding option

You may exercise the options referred to above from time to time by giving,
within the periods above mentioned, notice in writing of your election to
purchase such shares to the undersigned at 1877 Broadway, New York City,
and the undersigned will deliver or cause to be delivered to you certificates
for the number of such shares which you shall so elect to purchase, at your
oflice, No 48 Wall Street, New York City, within days following the day on
which such notice is given, against payment therefor
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It is understood that the undersigned shall be entitled to receive any divi-
dends which may be declared upon any of the shares covered by any of the
above mentioned options, which shall be payable to holders of record thereof
of a date prior to the purchase by you of said shares, and that you shall be
entitled to receive all such dividends which shall be payable to holders of
record thereof of a date on or subsequent to the date of purchase by you of
such shares

All the shares of such common stock above referred to are now issued and
outstanding and all the shares of such common stock purchased by you here-
under are to be shares listed on the New York Stock Exchange. The certifi-
cates for all such shares are to be delivered to you in negotiable form for
delivery on the New York Stock Exchange, and the undersigned agrees to pay
all requisite stock transfer taxes payable in connection with the sale of any
of such shares to you hereunder.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, will you please
confirm your agreement herewith

Yours very truly,
(Signed) OHAELBS W. SANFORD

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-C

SANDEBSON & PORTEB, ENGINBEBS,
52 William Street, New York, May 8, 1983.

Mr. MASON DAY,
Redmond d Co, 48 Wall Street, New York, NY.

DEAR MB. DAY:—This will confirm our understanding of the option given to
you on Voting Trust Certificates tor Common Stock of the American Water
Works & Electric Co., Inc., namely, all or part of 2,500 shares at 16, 2,500 shares
at 17, 2,500 shares at 18, 2,500 shares at 19, good through the close of business
June 8, 1933.

Yours very truly,
SANDERSON & POBTEB

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-D

SANDERSON & PORTER, ENGINEERS,
52 Willtam Street, New York, May 8, 1938.

Mr. MASON DAY,
Redmond & Co, 48 Wall Street, New York, N Y.

DEAR MR DAY:—This will confirm our understanding of the option given
to you on Voting Trust Certificates for Common Stock of American Water
Works & Electric Co., Inc, namely, all or part of 2,500 shares at 14. 2,500
shares at 15, good through the close of business June 18, 1933

Yours very truly,
SANDERSON & PORTER

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 7&-E

SANDERSON & POSTER,
ENGINEERS,

52 William Street, New York, May 16,1988.
Mr. MASON DAY,

Redmond & Company, 48 Wall Street, New York, N Y
DEAR MR. DAY :—
This will confirm our understanding of the option given to you on Voting

Trust Certificates for Common Stock of American Water Works & Electric
Company, Inc, namely, all or part of 1,500 shares at 20 (called), 1,500 shares
at 21, good through the close of business June 15, 1933.

Yours very truly,
SANDERSON & PORTER.
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-F

LOTTCKS & CUIXEN,
ROOOMS 1505-1510 EQUITABLE BUILDING

120 Broadway, New York City, N Y, April 20, 1983.
Mr H MASON DAY,

G/O Redmond & Co , 48 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.
Re: Bamsdall Syndicate.

MY DEAR MASON •—For your information, the syndicate has a call on Post &
Flagg. dated March 9,1933, good for sixty days, on

3,250 shares at 4y2,
3,250 shares at 3%,
3,250 shares at 4.

It this is exercised, it has an additional call for an additional sixty days on
3,250 shares at 4%,
3,250 shares at 4%,
3,250 shares at 4%. July 7, 1933.

If this is exercised, it has a call for an additional sixty days on
3,250 shares at 5, July 7, 1933
3,250 shares at 5%, July 7, 1933.
3,250 shares at 5%.

If this is exercised, it has an additional call for an additional sixty days, on
lots of 3,250 shares from 5% up to 8%, inclusive The Barnsdall call is the
same as to date and all other terms, except the units are 1,750 shares.

We have exercised today on the first call 1,500 shares from Post & Flagg
and 1,000 shares from Barnsdall, at 3%. The date you want to keep in kind
is May 8th as the expiration date of the first call, and our drive, of course,
must be to exercise the full 15,000 shares before that date, which makes the
call operative for the next sixty days

Very turly yours,
WDL: B WM DEWEY LOTJCKS

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-G
REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall Stteet, New York, August 19, 19S1
Messrs. WEIGHT & SEXTON,

SO Broad Street, New York, N.Y.
Attention: Charles C. Wright, Esq.

DEAE SIRS : We confirm our understanding that we have given you an order
(the execution of any part of which is optional with you) to sell for our ac-
count all or any part of fifty thousand (50,000) shares of Petroleum Corpora-
tion of American Capital Stock in amounts and prices as follows *

5,000 shares at $8 75 per share
5,000 " " 900 "
5,000 " " 9 25 "
5,000 " " 9 50 "
5,000 " " 9 75 "

5,000 shares at $1000 per share
5,000 " " 1025 "
5,000 " " 1050 "
5,000 " " 1075 "
5,000 " " 1100 "

It is understood that the above prices are to be net to us and that this order
is to expire at the close of business on Friday, August 28, 1931. Certificates for
tfiese shares will be delivered to you or your nominee upon one day's notice and
upon payment of the aforesaid prices therefor at our office at #48 Wall Street,
New York City.

It is further understood that upon the expiration of this order, as above
noted, you will forward to us one half of any profits which you may realize
through the sale of these shares and it is also understood that Kedmond & Co.
shall not be responsible for any loss which may occur through such sales

This order is in addition to the order given to you under date of August 7,
1931.

Yours very truly,
REDMOND & Co

Accepted •
WEIGHT & SEXTON.
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-H

SANDERSON & PORTER, ENGINEERS,
52 William Street, New York, April U> 1938

Mr. MASON DAY,
Redmond & Company,

48 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.
DEAR MR. DAY This will confirm our undei standing of the option given

to you on Voting Trust Certificates for Common Stock of American Water
Works & Electric Company, Inc, namely, all or part of

3,000 shares at 12 called
3,000 shares at 13 called
3,000 shares at 14 called
6,000 shares at 15 2700 called
3,000 shares at 16
3,000 shares at 17

good through the close of business May 24, 1933
Tours very truly,

SANDERSON & PORTER

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-1

B A N C A M E R I O A - B L A I R CORPORATION,
U Wall Street, New York, October 9, 1931

Messrs. REDMOND & Co,
48 Wall Street, New Yotk City.

(Attention of Mr. Mason Day )
DEAR SIRS: We hereby offer to sell to you all or any part of 25,000 shares

Julius Kayser & Co. Common Stock, in amounts and at prices as follows:
2,000 Shares at $8 50 per share
5,000 " " 9 00 "
3,000 " " 9.50 "
3,000 " " 1000 "

2,000 Shares at $10.50 per share
3,000 " " 1100 "
4,000 " " 1150 "
3,000 " " 12 00 "

It is understood that the above prices are to be net to us
Tliis offer shall run for a period of ninety (90) days, or until the close of

business on Tuesday, January 5, 1932, except that we shall have the right to
cancel this offer at any time upon ten day's previous notice to you in writing.

It is also understood that, after deducting expenses, any amount received
by you through the sale of any of these shares, in excess of the above net
prices, shall be divided 25% to us and 75% to yourselves.

It is further understood that we shall be privileged to sell in the market
any additional shares owned by us, but if we decide to sell such shares enblock,
we will do so through you

During the life of this offer, certificates for the above shares will be delivered
to you or your nominee, upon one day's previous notice, and upon payment
of the aforesaid prices therefor, at our Office, 44 Wall Street, New York City

Kindly acknowledge and confirm that the foregoing is in accordance with
your understanding by signing and returning to us copy of this letter enclosed
herewith

Yours very truly,
J. R MONTGOMERY,

Vice President

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78- J

HARRIS, SMALL & Co,
Detroit, Mich, July 81, 1981

REDMOND & Co,
48 Wall St, New York City

DEARI SIRS We, the undersigned, Harris, Small & Co, hereby represent that
we either own or control not less than Twenty-five Thousand (25,000) Shares
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of the Class B No Par Value Stock of Houdaille-Hershey Corporation, a Michi-
gan Corporation

In consideration of Five Dollais ($5) and other valuable considerations, the
leceipt of which is hereby acknowledged by us, we hereby give Redmond & Co
of New York, N Y, an option to purchase at any time on or before the first
day of October, 1931, not to exceed Twenty-five Thousand (25,000) Shares of
the Class B No Par Value Stock of Houdaille-Hershey Corporation, in the
following amounts and at the following respective prices, namely:

6,250 Shares at Seven Dollars ($7 00) per Share,
6,250 Shares at Eight Dollars ($800) per Share,
6,250 Shares at Nine Dollars ($900) per Share,
6,250 Shares at Ten Dollars ($10.00) per Share

The foregoing option may be exercised by you only in blocks of Six Thou-
sand Two Hundred Fifty (6,250) Shares each, but may be so exercised in
blocks of Six Thousand Two Hundred Fifty (6,250) Shares each at any time
prior to October 1, 1931, as to all of said Twenty-five Thousand (25,000) Shares
or part thereof, and the exercising of said option as to part shall in no way
be construed as an election on your part to purchase the balance of said stock.

Very truly yours,
HARRIS, SMALL & Co.

MARCH 8, 1933.

BARNSDALL CORPORATION COMMON STOCK SYNDICATE AGREEMENT.

THIS AGREEMENT, made as of this 8th day of March, 1933, by and between
WM DEWEY LOUCKS, of New York City, N.Y., (hereinafter termed the
Manager), and the undersigned, hereinafter separately termed the Participants)
the Manager and the Participants together forming the Syndicate:—

WITNESSETH:—to wit:
The Participants hereby form a Syndicate and constitute the said Loucks

Manager thereof, to trade in the Common stock of Barnsdall Corporation,
upon the New York Stock Exchange, upon the understanding that the commit-
ment of the Syndicate shall not at any one time exceed 25,000 shares for long
or short account, except that the Syndicate may be short additional stock
when covered by options. All transactions for account of the Syndicate shall
be in accordance with and subject to the rules and regulations of the New
York Stock Exchange Subject only to the limitations aforesaid, the Manager
in the trading account, upon books of account entitled " Barnsdall Corporation
Syndicate Account", shall have full power and authority hereby granted, in
his uncontrolled discretion and judgment, during the life and for account of
the Syndicate, to buy, sell and generally trade in the said shares of stock,
either long or short, and at either public or private sale, and to deliver and
receive any puts and calls thereon.

The profits and losses of the Syndicate shall be divided among and borne
by the Participants in the proportion which their respective participations, in
dollars, bear to the total aggregate of the dollars of all of the Participants
The Participants shall be deemed to participate in each transaction in pro-
portion to their several interests in the Syndicate. Any loss resulting from
the failure of any Participant to carry out his obligation hereunder shall
not be charged as a loss to the Syndicate, but in respect of any such loss
incurred or threatened, resulting from such failure, the Manager shall have
full power and authority hereby granted to take such action, by sale or other-
wise, and with or without notice, as in the Manager's uncontrolled discretion
is necessary to protect the Manager against loss

The Syndicate will expire at the close of business on the first day of De-
cember, 1933, unless sooner terminated by the Manager, and may be extended
at the discretion of the Manager for an additional period of four months, or
any part thereof

The Manager, from time to time, upon two days notice, may call and the
Participants shall thereupon pay in cash, such amounts on account of the
Syndicate liability, whether for purchase price, margin, or otherwise, as the
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Manager may deem proper. The Manager shall receive no compensation for
his services as Manager, but may, in his uncontrolled discretion, pay to such
assistants as he has and deems proper so to pay, at the close of the Syndicate,
not exceeding 10% of the Syndicate profits, it any, in kind, tor the services
of such assistants, or any assistant, provided that not more than 10% of the
said net Syndicate profits shall be so paid, and the same shall only be paid
upon the termination of the Syndicate. The Manager's determination in that
regard shall be final and binding upon all Participants.

The Manager shall not be responsible, as such, unless the Manager shall be
a Participant, and then only as a Participant, for any losses chargeable to the
Participants in the event that the result of the Syndicate shall be a loss rather
than a profit.

All expenses incidental to the operation of the Syndicate, including legal
expenses, advertising, printing, postage, and all clearance charges, floor charges,
and commissions payable by the Manager to brokers or otherwise, shall be a
charge upon and be paid by the Syndicate

The Manager agrees to arrange with Redmond & Co., members of the New
York Stock Exchange, to carry the account of the Syndicate and to endeavor to
arrange with such Stock Exchange house to carry the stock traded in upon a
margin basis maintained at fifty per cent. (50%), but in the event of the
Manager's inability to make such arrangements, there shall be no liability upon
him therefor

The Manager shall have full discretionary power and authority hereby
granted to borrow money, or to cause the same to be borrowed, by any firm
which is a member of the New York Stock Exchange and which firm shall then
be carrying assets of the Syndicate against margin paid in by the Participants
for account of the Syndicate, for any of the purposes covered by this agreement,
and to pledge as security therefor any of the Syndicate assets in the general
loans of such Stock Exchange firm, without regard to the Syndicate indebtedness
of the Participants to the Manager;.and also to pledge as security therefore this
agreement and the several obligations of the Participants hereunder; except
that where a Participant has taken up his proportion of the long stock and paid
any other requirements of the Syndicate Manager under the Syndicate, and
signified his intention of continuing to carry his proportionate share of the
long stock, the participation of such Participant shall not be pledged

The Manager may in his sole discretion release any participant for any cause
and/or substitute another satisfactory to the Manager, provided that such sub-
stitute assumes the obligations of the released Participant. In case of any
default upon the part of any Participant, his interest in the Syndicate, or any
shares which he may be required to take up, may be sold at public or private
sale, with or without notice, and the Manager or any Participant or Partici-
pants may be the purchaser or purchasers thereof, notwithstanding which, every
such defaulting Participant shall be responsible to the full extent of his full
liability therefor The Manager may, in his sole discretion, make any such
adiustment with any Participant as the Manager deems proper No Participant
shall in any manner be relieved of his obligations hereunder, by the default of
any other Participant, nor shall his obligations be in any manner increased
thereby

Any Participant, with the consent of the Manager, may take up and carry his
ratable share of Syndicate stock at the then cost thereof, provided such Par-
ticipant shall agree with the Manager that the stock so taken up shall not be
sold during the life of the Syndicate without the consent of the Manager in
writing first obtained, and that the same shall be held during the life of the
Syndicate, subject to the call of the Manager

Upon the termination of the Syndicate, the Manager shall account to the
Participants upon the assets remaining m the Syndicate account, distributing to
the Participants against payment their respective proportions of any shares of
stock then in the hands of the Manager, for account of the Syndicate, together
with their respective proportions of any cash on hand, and in the event of a
loss, a statement of their respective proportions thereof, which the Participants
shall forthwith pay to the Manager

Apportionment and distribution by the Manager of the profits, losses, and
expenses shall be conclusive upon the Syndicate and upon the Participants,
as shall also be the written statement of the Manager of the result of the
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Syndicate operations. The Manager shall not be liable under any of the pro-
visions of this agreement, or from any matter connected therewith, or for
the exercise of his judgment and discretion in the management of the Syndi-
cate, except for want of good faith. No Participant shall be liable under any
circumstances in excess of the dollars the Participant has committed himself
for by his signature to this agreement.

Nothing herein contained shall constitute the Participants partners with
the Manager, or with one another, or render them liable for more than their
proportionate shares, respectively, of the entire Syndicate liability. Nothing
contained in this agreement shall be construed as creating any trust or obliga-
tion in favor of any person or corporation, other than the parties hereto, nor
any obligation in their favor otherwise than as herein expressly provided

This agreement shall extend to and bind the successors and personal repre-
sentatives of the respective parties.

This agreement is entered into and is to be performed in the State of
New York, and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of said State.

Any notice from the Manager to any Participant shall be deemed to have been
duly given if mailed or telegraphed to such Participant at the address furnished
to the Manager by such Participant.

In witness whereof, the Manager has accepted the responsibilities herein con-
tained by his execution of this agreement, and the Participants have become
parties hereto by the execution of this instrument and have affixed their re-
spective addresses together with the amount of their dollar commitment, all
as of the day and year first above written.

WM. DBWEY LOTJCKS,
Syndicate Manager.

Dollar
Commitment

Utility Trading and Security Corp., by Wm. Dewey Loucks, 120 B'way. $20,000
Louis C. Blendeman, 52 William St . 40,000
Lee Warren James, 48 Wall St 20,000
Bllery W. Mann, Chrysler Bldg 5,000

, 52 William St 5,000

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-K

MABOH 7, 1932.
Messrs. REDMOND & Co.,

48 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.
GENTLEMEN: For a valuable consideration, I hereby grant you an option

to purchase all or any part of thirty thousand (30,000) shares of the common
stock of the Zonite Products Corporation, at the following prices:

10,000 shares @ $9.00 per share,
10,000 shares @ 10.00 per share,
10,000 shares @ 11.00 per share.

Should the stock sell ex-dividend during the period of this option, or any
extension thereto, you are not to receive the dividend on any stock not called
by you as of the day the stock sells ex-dividend. The expiration date of
this option is April 21, 1932.

It is further agreed that I will loan you, upon your request, for the period
of this option, through a New York Stock Exchange firm, up to fifteen thousand
(15,000) shares at the prevailing market price, so long as at least 15,000
shares remain uncalled under this option.

Your very truly,
ELLEY W. MANN.

Accepted:
KEDMOND & Co.

By- ,
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KEDMOND & Co, NEW YORK, June 15,1982.
48 Wall Street, New York, N.Y.

GENTLEMEN: For a valuable consideration, I hereby grant you an option to
purchase all or any part of twenty thousand (20,000) shares of Zonite Products
Corporation common stock at the following prices:

Exercised 8/9/32, 5,000 shares @ 5
Exercised 8/11/32, 5,000 shares @ 5 ^ .
2,500 exercised 8/15/32, 5,000 shares @ 6.
5,000 shares @ 6%.
The expiration date of this option is August 15, 1932.
I agree to allow you to exercise a put on five thousand (5,000) shares during

the life of the agreement at five dollars ($5.00) per share.
Yours very truly, ELLEKY W. MANN

Accepted:

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-L

NEW YORK, September 8, 1982.
REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall Street, New York City.
Gentlemen: This will confirm arrangements made with your Mr. Day, giv-

ing you an option for 60 days from this date, on 16,000 shares (16,000) of the
common stock of the Warren Foundry & Pipe Corporation at the following
prices:

1,000
3,000
3,000
3,000
3,000
3,000

shares <?
shares <i

% $13 per
I 14.
% 15.
a) 16
% 17
% 18.

share,
^(
ti

Harris, Upham & Co. will deliver to you the above number of shares at the
prices stated, upon call.

It is understood and agreed that the option given you under date of Septem-
ber 1, 1932, is hereby cancelled, excepting as applied to such stock as had
already been delivered and paid for.

Please confirm the above described option by signing and returning to us the
attached duplicate of this letter.

Yours very truly, J. LEONARD REPLOGLE

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-M
AUGUST 21, 1931

Messrs. REDMOND & Co,
48 Wall Street, New York, N Y

GENTLEMEN : On August 19, 1931, you gave us an order to sell fifty thousand
(50,000) shares of the Capital Stock of the Petroleum Corporation of America
at certain prices, which prices have been corrected by you under today's date.
It is hereby agreed between us that you may, with our consent, give an order
to Messrs M. J. Meehan & Co to sell all or any part of fifteen thousand (15,000)
shares of the above mentioned stock, in amounts and prices as follows:

2,500 shares at 9 ^
2,500 shares at 9%
2,500 shares at 9%
5,000 shares at 10
2,500 shares at 10^4

Messrs. M J. Meehan & Co will agree to pay you forty percent (40%) of
any profits which they make in connection with these sales, if any, and will
agree that Redmond & Co. shall not be responsible for any loss which may
occur through such sales.

It is understood that you will forward to us one-half of any profits you may
receive from Messrs M. J. Meehan & Co.'s sales.

Yours very truly, WRIGHT & SEXTON.
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The undersigned, as Syndicate Manager, has organized a Syndicate of which
you are part, to purchase under certain terms and conditions, a possible
maximum of 92,057 voting trust certificates representing shares of capital
stock of Molybdenum Corporation of America, a Corporation organized under
the laws of the State of Delaware, which voting Trust Certificates have been
listed on the Curb Exchange of New York. The number of voting Trust
Certificates purchased contemporaneously herewith is 16,871, representing the
aforesaid shares at the price of $5 per share. The remainder of said voting
Trust Certificates representing said shares are to be purchased under the
following conditions and at the following times.

10,000 shs at 5% as soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at $7% per share

10,000 shs at 5% as soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exhange at $7% per share

10,000 shs at 5% as soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at $8%

10,000 shs at 6% as soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at $8%

11,681 shs at 6% as soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at $9%

12,000 shs at 7 as son as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at 9%

11,505 shs at 7% As soon as any of said voting Trust Certificates are sold
on the New York Curb Exchange at lO1/̂

The agreement to purchase said voting Trust Certificates shall cease at the
expiration of 60 days from and after July 26, 1933 The undersigned confirms
your interest in this Syndicate to the extent of 3%, and i.t is understood that
to the extent to which the undersigned at his absolute discretion shall make
such purchases, same shall be proportionately confirmed and that you will
promptly make payment on call for the shares so purchased by you. It is
understood that any and all stock purchased pursuant to said agreement will
be left with Redmond & Co. for sale at the direction and discretion of the
undersigned. The undersigned shall incur no liability for any action taken
hereunder in good faith

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, will you please
confirm your agreement herewith, by signing and returning the enclosed dupli-
cate of this letter, and also your check for $2,53065 being your proportionate
amount of the cost of the initial purchase.

LEE WABEBN JAMES.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-N

DETPROIT, MIOB., July 8, 1931.
Messrs REDMOND & Co.,

48 Wall Street, New York, N F.
GENTLEMEN: This letter will confirm the fact that on June 26, 1931, we

formed a joint account to trade in the capital stock of Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc, a Michigan corporation.

The interests and liabilities in this account are as follows:
Messrs. Harris, Small & Co, 1400 Penobscot Building, Detroit, Michigan— 25%
Messrs William C. Roney & Co, 2232 Union Guardian Building,

Detroit, Michigan 25%
Messrs Edward B Smith & Co, 15 Broad Street, New York, New Yorkll 25%
Messrs. Redmond & Co, 48 Wall Street, New York, New York 25%

All losses which may accrue to this account will be shared in proportion to
the respective interests as outlined above, and all profits shared in like
proportion

Unless approved in writing by all parties to this agreement, it is expressly
understood that this account shall not be long at any time more than 2,000
shares of Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc, capital stock The maximum
short position which this account may assume at any one time is 10,000
shares of the same stock .

The manager of this account shall be Messrs. Harris, Small & Co, who will
act without compensation and without liability for the conduct of the account
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except for lack of good faith The manager shall have the right to appoint
agents in connection with this operation without liability other than for the
exercise of ordinary care m the appointment The manager shall be re-
lmbuised for commissions, taxes, counsel fees and other expenses in the dis-
cretion of the manager deemed necessary.

The members, by accepting an interest in this account, agree promptly to
meet, to the extent of their respective proportions, all calls of the manager for
capital and expenses incident to the trading operations The manager will
also have the right to call upon members to cairy, for the benefit of this
account, their proportionate share ol stock which the account may be long at
any time, which stock will be subject to recall by the manager Any notice or
call by the manager may be sent by mail or telegraph to the last known address
of the member

The recoids of this account will be kept in the offices of the manager
The manager will have the right to borrow money for the benefit of the

account and may hypothecate such assets as the account may hold as security
for such loan or loans as they may negotiate from time to time for the account's
benefit

We represent that we hold an option from Messrs Keane, Higbie & Oo to
purchase 17,500 shaies of the capital stock of Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc, in various amounts and prices ranging from $40 to $55 a share A copy
of this option is attached hereto

In consideration of $5, and other valuable considerations, paid to us by the
other parties to this agreement, we hereby assign the said option to this
account

Nothing in this lettei is to be constiued to mean that the manager of this
account is a partnei of the other members or that the members are partners
of each other

Unless soon dissolved by mutual consent, this account will extend for the life
of the option referred to above

It is agreed that any member of this account may withdraw upon ten days*
notice to the manager, without liability, except for the satisfaction of all
obligations of said withdrawing member under the terms of this agreement, to
the date of withdrawal

Upon failure of any mlember of this account to perform any of his undertak-
ings, the manager shall have the right to exclude such member from further
interest and participation in this account and to hold such member liable for
damages caused by such failure

Anything in this agreement to the contrary notwithstanding, the obligations
in this agreement are several and not joint

No member of this account may sell, assign, transfer or pledge any interest
either in the assets of the account or its right as a member without written
consent of thle manager

Kindly indicate your approval of the terms of this agreement, as of June
26, 1931, by signing and returning to us the enclosed duplicate copy.

This agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts and each shall
constitute an original.

Yours very truly,
HARRIS SMALL

Accepted • W. E LOREY CO
REDMOND CO

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-0

B E D M O N D & CO

New York-Philadelphia

Cables " Mimosa " New York
48 WALL STREET, NEW YORK, July 21,1930.

W J BUESCHER, Esq,
o/o Transamenoa Corporation,

U Wall Street, New YorJc City.
DEAR SIR . This letter will confirm the fact that we have this day formed an

undivided joint account between ourselves to trade in the common stock of
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Warren Foundry & Pipe Corporation as the same is now constituted. The
interests and liabilities in the account are as follows:
Redmond & Co 40%
Ned D. Biddison 40%
P W. Thirtle 10%
W J Buescher 10%

Any net losses arising from the operation of this account will be shared by
the members in proportion to their respective interests as above and any net
profits which may accrue to the account will be distributed as follows:
Redmond & Co 46%
Ned D Biddison 36%
P. W. Thirtle 9%
W. J. Buescher 9%

The division of profits, as outlined above in favor of Bedmond & Co, is
•compensation for valuable options confirmed below to the account and for the
services of Redmond & Co as Managers of the account, in which capacity they
will serve with full discretionary power and without responsibility except
for lack of good faith

This letter also confirms that Redmond & Co grants an option to this
account on all or any part of 10,000 shares of Warren Foundry & Pipe
Corporation common stock until the close of business September 15, 1930, at
the following prices:
1,000 shs. @ $32 p.s. 1,000 shs. @ $37 p.s.
1,000 shs. @ $33 p.s. 1,000 shs. @ $38 p.s.
1,000 shs. @ $34 p s. 1,000 shs. @ $39 p.s.
1,000 shs. @ $35 p s. 1,000 shs. @ $40 p.s.
1,000 shs. @ $136 p.s 1,000 shs. @ $41 p.s

Unless otherwise agreed in writing, this account will at no time have a
long commitment in the common stock of Warren Foundry & Pipe Corpora-
tion and will at no time have a short commitment for a greater amount of
stock than that which may be called for by the option from time to time

No member of this trading account shall be entitled, as of right, to receive
any assets which at any time may be held by it. Apportionment and distri-
bution by the Managers of the profits, losses, and expenses, and the written
statement of the Managers with respect to same shall be conclusive upon the
participants.

The account will extend from this day until the close of business September
15, 1930, unless sooner dissolyed by the Managers and may be extended for a
further period or periods by mutual consent.

Nothing in this letter is to be construed to mean that the Managers of this
account are partners with the participants or that the participants are partners
with each other.

Kindly acknowledge the acceptance of your interest in this trading account
by signing and returning to us the enclosed duplicate copy of this letter.

Very truly yours,
BRGrT

Approved:
W. J. BUNCHEB.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-P

THE HABTMAN COBPOBATION,
WABASH AVENUE AND ADAMS STREET,

Chicago, Feo 19, 1981.
REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall St., New York Oity.
(Attention Mr Charles Reed )

GENTLEMEN For and in consideration of One Dollar ($1.00), receipt of
which is hereby acknowledged, I hereby grant to Redmond & Co an option on
the " B " stock of The Hartman Corporation, as follows
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5,000 shares at $500 per share
2,500 " " 5 50 " "
2,500 " " 6 00 " "
2,500 " " 650 " "
2,500 " " 7 00 " "

2,500 shares at $7 50 per share
2,500 " " 8 0 0 " "
2,500 " " 8 5 0 " "
2,500 " " 9.00 " "

Totalling 25,000 shares.
This option shall be good for thirty days from February 19, 1981.
I shall only have the right to cancel any uncalled amount of stock providing

the matter I spoke to you about shall become definite during this period.
Stock shall be called for in units of not less than one thousand (1,000)

shares. You shall pay for such A called " stock in cash at any place that I may
designate.

In consideration for the granting of this option, the said Redmond & Com-
pany agree to pay me upon the expiration of this option thirty-three and one-
third per cent (33%%) of the net profits that shall accrue as a result of this
option. It is agreed that I, or my representative, shall have the right during
the life of the option or upon the settlement of the final profits, to inspect this
account.

Very truly yours
MARTIN L. STRAUS.

Accepted:
REDMOND & COMPANY.

MAEOH 31, 1931.
48 Wall Street, New York Q%ty.

GENTLEMEN : I hereby grant you an option on fifteen thousand (15,000) shares
of the " B " stock of the Hartman Corporation at five dollars per share, for
fifteen days.

In consideration of the granting of this option, I shall receive 33%% of the
profits in this account, with no liability.

Very truly yours,
MARTIN L. STRAUS.

JULY 15, 1930.
REDMOND & COMPANY,

48 Wall Street, New York City.
GENTLEMEN: For and in consideration of One Dollar, ($100), receipt of

which is) hereby acknowledged, I hereby grant to Redmond & Company, an
option on the common stock of the Hartman Corporation, as follows:

5,000 shares at $13. per share
5,000 " 14.
5,000 " 15.
5,000 " 16.
5,000 " 17.

This option shall be good for thirty days from July 15th, and shall cancel all
previous options granted by me

Very truly yours,
MARTIN L STRAUS.

Accepted.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-Q

NEW YORK, N.Y., March 4, 1929.
Messrs. HALLGARTEN & Co.,

44 Pme Street, New York, N.Y.
DEAR SIRS : Referring to the proposed Agreement to bear even date herewith

between Morris Plan Shares Corporation, as party of the first part, and you
and the undersigned Redmond & Co, Manufacturers Trust Company and
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc., as parties of the second part, we hereby con-
firm the understanding heretofore existing between you and ourselves that in
consideration of the execution by you simultaneously herewith of said Agree-
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ment, we hereby agree with you jointly and severally that said Agreement
when executed by you and said Redmond & Co., Manufacturers Trust Company
and Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc. shall be made for the joint account of
your firm and all of the undersigned, respectively, in the following proportions:

Hallgarten & Co 25%
Redmond & Co 25%
Manufacturers Trust Company 25%
Bertles, Rawls & Donaldson, Inc 25%

and the rights and benefits accruing from said Agreement when executed and
the obligations and liabilities resulting therefrom shall be borne by you and
us in like proportion Morris Plan Shares Corporation shall have an in-
terest of not more than 12^%, subject to proportionate reduction, in the event
that the number of Units taken down by it from those purchased by the
Bankers under said Agreement does not equal that percentage, and the other
parties hereto hereby cede such interest to said corporation. Any reduction
in the participation of Morris Plan Shares Corporation shall be distributed
among the other participants in proportion to their respective interests

You are hereby authorized by us to act on behalf of the Bankers therein
in all respects, to exercise any and all options granted thereby or contained in
any agreement executed pursuant thereto, and to sign on behalf of yourselves
and the undersigned as Syndicate Managers separate Syndicate and/or Selling
Group agreements for the purchase and/or sale of so many of the Units or
warrants to be purchased or delivered to the Bankers under said Agreement
and on such terms, at such prices and in such form as you in your sole dis-
cretion may determine and to become members of and/or act as Managers of
such Syndicate Managers and/or Selling Group Managers; to keep the Syndicate
and/or Selling Group books for such Syndicates; to manage any trading account
in which you and we participate for the purpose of dealing in part in the
securities covered by said Agreement, and to sign all documents or letters in
connection with the Syndicates or Selling Groups on behalf of the Syndicate
and Selling Group Managers. You are hereby authorized to publish, in your
discretion, circulars and advertisements on behalf of the undersigned and on
behalf of any such Syndicate and/or Selling Group, in such form and signed
by such names as you may determine.

Kindly confirm your acceptance of the foregoing by placing your signature
under the word "Accepted " at the foot of this letter and the same will there-
upon constitute a binding agreement between you and ourselves

Yours very truly,
REDMOND & Co,

MANUFACTURERS TRUST COMPANY,
By , Vice President

BERTLES, RAWLS & DONALDSON, INC ,
By , Treas.

MORRIS PLAN SHARES CORPORATION,
By ARTHUR J MORRIS, Pt

Accepted:
HALLGARTEN & Co,

By

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 78-R

AGREEMENT, made this 27th day of June, 1929, by and between JOHN
BURNHAM & COMPANY, INC., of Chicago, Illinois, party of the first part, and
the other subscribers hereto, parties of the second part.

WHEREAS, the party of the first part and the second part desire to form a
Syndicate for the purpose of purchasing and selling the shares of Common
Stock (hereinafter called the "shares"), of ZENITH RADIO CORPORATION,
(hereinafter called the " Company ") (the said parties of the first part and the
second part being hereinafter called severally the "Participants" and collec-
tively the "Syndicate"), and the party of the first part relying upon the
covenants and agreements of the participants as hereinafter set forth, is ready
and willing to undertake to form a Syndicate for the purpose herein mentioned.
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NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual
covenants and agreements hereof, the Participants severally agree with each
other as follows .

FIRST. The Participants hereby constitute JOHN BURNHAM & COMPANY,
INC. the Syndicate Managers (hereinafter called the "Managers") under this
agreement.

SECOND* Each Participant, by this signature hereto, is bound for the
amount of his participation in the Syndicate as set opposite his signature affixed
hereto and agrees to comply with all directions of the Managers in regard to
Syndicate matters and to make all payments to the Managers as and when
called by the Managers. Calls by the Managers upon Participants to make
payment of their participation will be made ratably in the discretion of the
Managers, in full or from time to time in part. All payments shall be made
in cash at the office designated by the Managers and within five days after each
call by the Managers.

THIRD Participants shall share ratably in the profits and losses upon
Syndicate transactions, but nothing herein contained shall constitute the parties
hereto partners or shall render any one of the Participants liable to contribute
more than the amount of his participation as set opposite his name hereto
aflfixed.

FOURTH: The Managers are hereby specifically authorized by the Partici-
pants as follows-

(a) To purchase the shares in such amounts and at such times as in their
discretion they shall deem advisable, and also to purchase from themselves
in their individual capacity and from other Participants, and to purchase from
others, m the open market or at private sale or otherwise—shares m such
amounts and at such prices, in their discretion, as they may deem advisable,
and for all of the above mentioned purposes to apply the moneys paid by the
Participants and moneys received from the sale of shares or otherwise here-
under, provided, however, that at no time shall the total liability of the
Syndicate, either for long or short account, exceed the total number of shares
subscribed for by the Syndicate.

(b) To receive the shares so purchased for the benefit of the Syndicate.
(c) To buy, sell, purchase, repurchase and trade in the shares as they may

deem advantageous for the Syndicate, m their sole judgment and discretion,
with the right and privilege in their discretion to deal in puts and calls of the
shares if the same should seem advisable, and to ultiize for the purpose of
buying or trading in any such shares any funds of the Syndicate, whether
derived from participation hereunder, or from the proceeds of the sale of
shares acquired by the Syndicate, or otherwise, provided only that the partici-
pation or obligation of each Participant hereunder shall not be thereby
increased beyond the amount of his participation as stated herein.

(d) From time to time to borrow money on behalf of the Syndicate and
for the purposes thereof, and to pledge or hypothecate all shares in their pos-
session or under their control, and also this Agreement and the obligations of
the participants hereunder, as collateral security for all sums so borrowed, or
to agree to pledge or hypothecate the same, as the Managers may deem wise,
provided always that the respective liabilities of the Participants shall not in
any event be increased above the full amount of their respective participation.

(e) During the life of this Syndicate and up to and including the final
distribution hereunder, the Managers, on behalf of the Syndicate, may make
any and all arrangements and may perform any and all acts not especially
mentioned herein that, in the exercise of their unrestricted discretion, they
shall deem to be expedient in order to consummate the performance of this
agieement or to promote or protect the interests of the Syndicate.

FIFTH: The title to all of the shares acquired by the Managers for and on
behalf of the Participants, as in this agreement provided, shall vest in the
Managers and the same shall be held by them for the joint account of the
Participants until the termination of this Agreement, and while the same shall
remain in their possession, the Managers shall collect all dividends declared
and paid on such stock for the joint account of the Participants and shall have
full power and authority to vote the said shares of stock as fully and with the
same effect as the Participants might or could do were they the absolute owners
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thereof. Any and all moneys received by the Managers hereunder may be held
by them as Bankers in general account.

SIXTH: The Syndicate will expire on Sept 27, 1929, but may be extended
by the Syndicate Managers, without notice, for an additional period or periods
not exceeding ninety (90) days in the aggregate. The Syndicate Managers
reserve the right, however, to terminate the Syndicate at any time.

SEVENTH: The Managers may incur such expenses and obligations in the
performance of this agreement as the Syndicate Managers may deem neces-
sary or proper, including advertising expenses, counsel fees, and commissions
and brokerage on the purchase and sale of shares either at public or private
sale or purchase, and the Syndicate Managers are specifically authorized to
pay to themselves any such brokerage or commission upon the purchase or
sale of shares made by them hereunder, and all expenses and disbursements
paid or incurred by the Managers in connection with the Syndicate shall be
charged to the Syndicate hereunder.

EIGHTH: The Participants shall share the Syndicate profits and losses pro
rata, and upon the termination or expiration of the Syndicate the Managers
shall distribute to the Participants pro rata all shares and/or cash remaining
in the Syndicate account after deduction of all charges and expenses incurred
hereunder. The apportionment and distribution by the Managers of the profits,
expenses and losses of the Syndicate shall be binding and conclusive upon the
Participants, and upon such distribution the Managers shall be discharged from
all liability hereunder. The Managers, upon request, shall render to the Par-
ticipants a full statement of the apportionment and distribution of profits and
expenses of the Syndicate.

NINTH: The Managers shall be Participants hereunder on the same terms as
other Participants and shall have full power to sell to the Syndicate shares
owned by them or associates, to the same extent as if they were neither Man-
agers of or Participants in this Agreement, at such price or prices as in their
absolute discretion they may determine. The Managers shall not be liable
here under except for the failure to exercise good faith in carrying out the
obligations hereby imposed. In case any Participant shall fail to perform any
of his undertakings, other Participants may be received to take the place of the
Participant so failing to perform his undertaking upon the written consent of
the Managers Upon the failure of any of the Participants to perform any of
his undertakings hereunder, the Managers shall have the right, at their option,
and in their discretion, to preclude a participant from all existing and all
further interest and participation in the Syndicate, and thereupon all interest
and right of such defaulting Participant shall cease and determine, and inas-
much as the successful carrying out of this agreement depends upon full and
complete performance by each and every Participant, and inasmuch as the
damages resulting from any Participant's failure to perform would be of an
uncertain nature and incapable of exact ascertainment, the Managers shall have
the right, in their discretion, either to forfeit as liquidated damages any pay-
ments such Participant may have theretofore made hereunder and such Partici-
pant does hereby transfer and assign to the Syndicate Managers such sum or
sums as said Participant shall have theretofore paid, the acceptance thereof by
the Syndicate Managers to be full settlement and discharge of any liability of
the Participant to the Syndicate and of the Syndicate to the Participant; or
said Managers may hold such Participant liable for the balance of his sub-
scription and recover from such Participant all damages caused to the Syndi-
cate by the failure of such Participant to perform. The death or default of
any Participant shall not dissolve the Syndicate.

TENTH: No Participant shall have the right to transfer his participation or
any part thereof or any interest therein, either directly or indirectly, without
the written consent of the Managers. No Participant may withdraw and
receive his pro rata share of the shares at any time during the life of the Syn-
dicate except with the written consent of the Managers and upon such terms
as they may determine.

ELEVENTH. Each Participant shall furnish to the Managers his address, to
which notices, calls or other communications may be sent, and any notice, call
or other communication mailed to the Participant at such address shall be
deemed to have been received by him.
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TWELFTH: This Agreement may be executed in counterpart and shall bind
and benefit the several parties and their respective executors, administrators,
successors and assigns.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have hereunto affixed their
hands and seals as of the date above first written.

JOHN BUBNHAM & Co.,
Syndicate Managers.

PARTICIPANTS

NAME ADDRESS SHARES

Paul B. Klugh, 3620 Iron St., Chicago 9,700
Seneca Securities Corporation, by E. H. McDonald, Jr., Pres., 120 S. La

Salle St., Chicago 19,400
Irving Hewitt, 120 Si La Salle St., Chicago, Illinois 900
John Burnham & Co., 120 So. La Salle St 10,000
Redmond & Co., 48 Wall St., N.Y. City 7,000
Additional (Redmond & Co.) 3,000

AGREEMENT made this 30th day of April, 1930 between Redmond & Com-
pany, a co-partnership, Stroud & Company, Incorporated, a Delaware Corpo-
ration, and Chandler & Co. Inc., a New York Corporation, witnesseth

1. The parties hereto agree to form a joint account in which each party shall
have a one-third interest for the purpose of distributing and selling Class " B "
Common Stock of The United States Dairy Products Corporation.

2. For the purpose of providing stock for such joint account, Chandler & Co.
Inc. agrees to assign or cause to be assigned to the parties hereto, an option to
purchase all or any part of 60,000 shares of such Class " B " Common Stock
at $20.00 a share which said option extends until June 1, 1930. Chandler &
Co. Inc. further agrees to assign or cause to be assigned to the parties hereto
a further option to purchase all or any part of 40,000 additional shares of such
stock at $2250 per share which option extends until December 31, 1930 to be
effective only provided the option on all of the 60,000 shares hereinbefore men-
tioned has been exercised. The foregoing assignments shall be subject to the
following terms: _

(a) Chandler & Co. Inc. shall have the right on or before May 20,1930 to exer-
cise the foregoing option on its own behalf or to enter into a binding agreement
to exercise such option on its own behalf on or before June 1,1930 with respect
to the 15,000 shares out of the hereinbefore mentioned option for 60,000 shares
for the purpose of covering its present short position in such shares. Chandler
& Co. Inc. shall be required to exercise the option on the aforesaid 15,000 shares
provided the parties hereto shall notify Chandler & Co. Inc. that they desire to
borrow such 15,000 shares for the purpose of making deliveries against short
sales made for the joint account

(b) Chandler & Co. Inc. shall have the right in case on or before May 20, 1930
the option for the entire 60,000 shares is not exercised or a binding agreement
entered into by the parties hereto to exercise such option on or before June 1,
1930, to exercise the option for its own account with respect to any portion of
such shares the option for which has not been exercised or agreed to be exer-
cised for the joint account as aforesaid. In the event that the additional
option for 40,000 shares becomes effective, Chandler & Co. Inc. shall have the
right in case, on or before December 15, 1930, the option for the entire 40,000
shares is not exercised or a binding agreement entered into by the parties
hereto, to exercise such option on or before December 31, 1930 to exercise the
option for its own account with respect to any portion of such shares the option
for which has not been exercised or agreed to be exercised as aforesaid.

(c) Chandler & Co. Inc. shall be entitled to a commission of $1.00 per share
on any or all of said shares the option for which is exercised by the parties
hereto for the joint account provided, however, said sum of $100 per share
shall not apply to the 15,000 shares or any part thereof the option for which
may be exercised or agreed to be exercised by Chandler & Co. Inc as aforesaid

3. Chandler & Co. Inc. will endeavor to obtain an option or options for the
benefit of the parties hereto to purchase 28,000 additional shares of said stock
at $21.50 per share said option or options to extend until December 31, 1930.
In order to enable Chandler & Co. Inc. to cover their short position at April 25,
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1930, over and above the 15,000 shares above referred to, as well as their short
position in joint account with Stroud & Company, Incorporated, Chandler &
Co. Inc shall have the first right to take up to but not exceeding 7,283 shares
of said stock for the purpose of covering such shortage

4. Chandler & Co. Inc agrees to procure letters from the owners of at least
105,000 shares of said stock agreeing not to sell the same before December 31,
1930 without the consent of the parties hereto.

5 Chandler & Co. Inc agrees that it will loan or cause to be loaned to the
joint account, if required, up to an aggregate amount of 35,000 shares of said
stock of which 20,000 shares will be provided by Stroud & Company, Incorpo-
rated and 15,000 shares by Chandler & Co Inc The price at which said stock
shall be loaned shall not exceed the option pi ice for said stock at that time in
effect and no demand shall be made for the return of said stock so loaned prior
to the expiration date of the options then in effect It is agreed that the joint
account shall never be short of a greater number of shares of said stock than
can be borrowed from Chandler & Co Inc or Stroud & Company, Incorporated
unless additional stock can be borrowed from others through Chandler & Co
Inc on terms similar to those above set forth Stock borrowed from others,
however, subsequent to June 1,1930 shall not be required to be loaned for the
entire period until the expiration of the option, but may be loaned for a period
not less than 60 days and notice requiring the return of such stock shall be
given 10 days before delivery is required

All stock so borrowed shall be returned by the joint account either through
their purchases in the operi market or through the exercise of the above men-
tioned options The moneys paid by the joint account against a loan of this
stock shall be non-interest bearing

6. All books and accounts with reference to said joint account shall be kept
by Chandler & Co Inc. No purchasing of shaies of such stock for the joint
account shall be made on the open market or otherwise except with the consent
of the parties hereto and then only to cover m whole or m part any short
position of the joint account. Such purchases when made shall be handled by
Chandler & Co Inc. as Syndicate Managers hereunder.

7 In order to assist in establishing a short position in the market and
thereby to aid in the distribution of such stock, Chandler & Co. Inc. agree that
until a short position of 5,000 shares has been established by the joint account,
the parties hereto for the joint account shall have the right to put to Chandler
& Co. Inc. up to but not exceeding 5,000 shares of such stock at a price not in
excess of $24 00 per share

8 The parties hereto agree to use their best efforts to place and distribute
such shares.

9. Chandler & Co. Inc agrees to arrange, by the establishment of a Com-
mittee or otherwise, that the parties hereto shall be kept fully informed with
respect to the operations and business of the United States Dairy Products
Corporation

10 All wholesaling shall be for the joint account The concession allowed to
dealers shall be mutually agreed upon by the members of the joint account
from time to time. The retail price on any day shall be governed by the closing
sale price in the market of the previous day

11 The joint account shall be charged only with the out-of-pocket expenses
of the parties hereto incurred for the joint account including advertising,
printing, etc and Chandler & Co Inc shall make no charge for their services
as Syndicate Managers or in keeping the records of the joint account

12 Any net profits of the joint account after paying1 all expenses as above
mentioned and the $100 per share to* Chandler & Co Inc as provided in
Paragraph 2 (c), hereof, shall be divided upon the termination of the joint
account equally between the parties hereto unless an earlier distribution m
whole or in part shall be mutually agreed upon

13 The joint account may be terminated by any one of the parties hereto
upon 10 days written notice to the other parties Upon such termination a
full accounting shall be made but no valuation shall be given to any portion
of the shares remaining in the option over and above that necessary to cover
the short position of the joint account The party giving notice of termina-
tion shall have no further interest in such option, but the same shall belong
to the other parties hereof. Unless terminated as aforesaid, this agreement
shall extend to and terminate on December 31, 1930
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14 At the request of the parties hereto, Chandler & Co Inc will cause the
United States Dairy Products Corporation to make application to list said
" B " shares of its stock upon the New York Stock Exchange.

15 Chandler & Co Inc agrees to procure letters from the owners of at
least 27,000 Stock Purchase Warrants, Series of 1934, to the effect that they
agree not to sell stock if such Warrants are exercised on or before December
31, 1930 without the consent of the parties hereto.

STROUD & COMPANY, INCORPORATED,
HOMER REED, J r , Vice President

Witness:

CHANDLER & Co,
Syndicate Managers

J R DTJNLAP, J r , VP
Witness:

REINE E AJAS
REDMOND & Co.
REDMOND & COMPANY,

By H O OSBORN, J r ,
General Partner.

Witness:
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